# UNITED STATE PULICE PUBLICE STAPALE 1969-1973

JAISHR \_\_ GURNANI

### G-39360

A DILERATATICA CUBMITTAD IN PARTIAL FULLILMANT FOR THE DEGREE OF MARTIAL OF PHILOLOPHY OF THE BOLIOUL OF INTERNATIONAL STUDIES JAMAHARUAL NEWSU UNIVERSITY

197¢

### CONTENTS

|             |   | Page    |
|-------------|---|---------|
| ·           | Preface   | 1-11    |
| Chapter I   | Introduction  | 1-23    |
| Chapter II  | FAUA PARLAWALISM 10 PARTMAR-<br>SELP: PULITIC & ROLATIONS | 24-62   |
| Chapter III | CA MATTER OF DEFEACE AND SECULITY: A NEW ACCESSION FOR    | 63-95   |
| Chapter IV  | ALLY AS A CUMPLITUR :<br>LCLICHIC RELATIONS               | 96-140  |
| Chapter V   | CCICLULICH  | 141-146 |
|             | BIBLICGRAPHY  | 146-157 |

PREFACE

U3 policy towards Japan occupies an important place in America's Asia policy. Japan's consistent support for American objectives in Asia has been an important feature of the international system since the end of the Second Morla dar. For nearly two decades the United States' relations with Japan were that of a sponsor-client state. The former provided the nuclear umbrella under which the latter carried on its tremendous economic development. Japan's economic progress and consequent growth in power and status called for a modification in the pattern of US-Japanose relations. When Richard M. Lixon was elected President of the United States in 1968, he tried to bring about the changes in American foreign policy in line with the changed reality. The new policy towards Japan was thus a part of the overall shift in American policy. I have tried to study in the following pages how the new U3 policy evolved and how it was linked with the other facets of change that were taking Though the political, strategic and economic aspects of policy are not separate but constitute an organic unity, yet for the purpose of analysis I have treated these three aspects in three separate Chapters.

Inis work has been done under pressure of time. I have only consulted materials available in the libraries of Jawaharlal Lehru University, Indian Council of World Affairs and the American Library, New Delhi. I have been only able to use a

limited amount of materials. However, I hope to make my study more comprehensive in course of further research.

Associate Professor, Centre for American and Jest European Studies, for his constant guidance and unfailing help through all the stages of proparation of this work. I am also indebted to Professor P.S. Venkateramani, for his keen interest in this study and constant encouragement which was a source of inspiration to me. I am also thankful to the Staff of Jawaherlal Pehru University Library, the Indian Council of World Affairs Library and the American Library, New Delhi without whose cooperation it would not have been possible for me to complete this dissertation in such a short time.

Jaistree Gurnami.

27 December 1976

Lew Delhi - 57

JAISSRAGE GURLALI

### Chapter I

INTRODUCTION

At the end of the Second Norld har the United States found itself at the apex of tre international power structure. No other nation was in a position to challenge its dominant position or to surpass its wealth, prestige and power. Its war-time enemies had been crushed and their ambitions to dominate the world lay in ruins. Included among these was Japan. The defeat of Japan was brought about by a well calculated atomic bombing of hagasaki and Firoshima in August 1945, several months before 4 hovember 1945, the day on which a major military operation for defeating Japan was scheduled to be launched. The defeat of Japan eliminated, at least for the time being, the greatest challenge to the United States in the Pacific region of which Japan had once been the mistress.

### SHIFT IN AMERICAN OCCUPATION POLICY

Since the day the American General of Army, Pouglas MacArthur accepted the formal surrender of Japan on 'Missouri' in Tokyo Bay, it was clear that the subsequent occupation of Japan would be a purely American show. The American policy of "ao it alone" was in marked contrast to its earlier anxiety to secure the Soviet Union's entry in the war in the Far East.

Stephen R. Ambrose, <u>Aise to Globalism</u> (London, 1973), p. 98; Maymond Aron, <u>The Imperial Aepublic</u> (New Pelhi, 1975), p. 21; and Edwin O. Aeischauer, <u>The United States and Japan</u> (Mass., 1957), p. 240.

President Franklin D. .. cosevelt even paid the price demanded by Stalin in order to ensure his support. But once the war was over the United States was in no mood to share powers with others. This was aptly demonstrated in the consequent appointment of General Mac withur as the Supreme Commander of the Allied Powers (JJAr) and, the Commander-in-Chief of the American Far Eastern Thereafter, the evolution of the Occupation policy Command. towards Japan confirmed the suspicion that the United States intended to retain full control over Japan without splitting it To this effect, the Initial Post with the other Allied Powers. Surrender Policy for Japan was chalked out through the jointefforts of the United States Department of State and the War and havy Departments. It was on the basis of this that the successive Basic Post Surrenger Policy was framed. The U.S. policy as defined in these documents was directed towards dismemberment.

<sup>2</sup> Stalin demanded the former rights of Aussia lost by the treacherous attack of Japan in 1904. Aron, n. 1, pp. 20-22.

A detailed and graphic study of America's Occupation rolicy towards Japan has been made by the well known Frof. Edwin O. deischauer, a former American Ambassador to Japan, n. 1.

Department of State Bulletin (Mashington, D.C.), vol. 13, 23 September 1845, pp. 423-30.

For full text of the Basic Post Surrender Policy see Arthur M. Schlesinger, The <u>Evnauics of World Powers</u>

A <u>Locumentary Listory of United States Foreign Policy</u>
1840-73 (New York, 1973), pp. 10-21.

demilitarization and democratization of Japan. The American design was to make Japan a replica of American democracy in Asia. It was essential, therefore, to nurture in the Japanese society the necessary seeds of democracy. Accordingly, all top political and military leaders associated with the war-time government were purged with a view to totally eliminate the chances of a resurgence of militarism in Japan. were held for war criminals and all war machinery and antidemocratic institutions were liquidated. These measures were carried out simultaneously with the implementation of several political, educational, social, administrative and agrarian Further, in order to cut down the economic pover of reforms. the Zaibatsu (large family combines), their economic organization was also ordered to be broken up. To crown it all, the earlier Meiji Constitution was modified and a totally revised democratic constitution drafted under the personal guidance of General MacArthur. This new Constitution categorically attributed sovereighty to be inherent in the Japanese people. Its very first Article dealt a death blow to the sovereign rights and powers of the Japanese Emperor, reducing him to a

<sup>6</sup> Reischauer, n. 1, pr. 230-8.

<sup>7</sup> Ibid., pp. 263-82; Laurence F. Battistini, Japan and America (New York, 1954); pp. 138-50; Harold M. Vinacke, The United States and the Lar East 1945-1951 (California, 1952), pp. 67-81; and d. P. Dore, Mand deforms in Japan (Landon, 1959), pp. 23-53; 129-74.

<sup>8</sup> meischauer, n. 1, p. 282.

<sup>9</sup> Ibid., pp. 260-1.

mere constitutional monarch. The 31 Articles of the Constitution along with a Bill of hights guaranteed democratic rights to Apart from inculcating the spirit of the citizens of Japan. democracy at school lovel with a modernized educational system. the growth of democratic institutions was encouraged in other spheres as well. Trade Unions were allowed to flourish and even granted the right to go on strike. Most significant, and, of far-reaching consequence, was Article IX of the Constitution which ensured that the demilitarization and disarmament of Japan be complete. It permanently renounced war and stipulated that no land, sea or air forces or any other war potential ever be maintained by Japan. Thus, throughout the initial years of the Occupation the reform of Japan continued. The colicy was based on the assumption that Japan was an enemy and its capacity to pose a threat to the interests of the United States be drastically curtailed, if not totally eliminated.

However, by early 1948, the emphasis on reform of Japan began to dwindle. The American policy-makers began to realize that a strong and economically healthy Japan would be a far better alternative for the United States in view of the prevailing Cold War. It was felt necessary that Japan should not be treated as an enemy state any longer. It was feared that the inimical attitude towards Japan might incline it towards the

For full text of the Japanese Constitution see, Schlesinger, n. 5, pp. 21-40.

Soviet Union, much to the disadvantage of the United States. Reischauer wrote years later:

A Japan which actively supported the communist program of world conquent might tip the scales disastrously against us first in Asia then in the world. But a Japan actively supporting the concept of a world order of international democracy could prove a valuable, possibly a decisive ally to the democratic side.11

For the United States the need of Japan as an ally was further intensified due to the increasing turmoil in China. The internal disturbances in China were eliminating all earlier expectations of a friendly, stable and unified post-war China, which would have contributed to the maintenance of peace and stability in the region. But owing to the prevailing Civil war conditions in China it could no longer be expected to contribute to the peace and security in the Far Hast. Moreover, it was even doubtful whether a friendly Chinese government would emerge after the end of the Civil War in China.

JAPAN AS JUNION PARTHER OF AMERICAN CAPITALISM

Apart from the above considerations, the importance of the Japanese economy to the United States as well as to the rest of Asia could not be minimized. Japan appeared an attractive market for American investment and export. If restored to its pre-war economic heights, it could be adequately transformed into a workshop of Asia, and, a supplier of goods and

<sup>11</sup> heischauer, n. 1, p. 38.

machines to the needy non-communist Asian nations. In the face of the growing threat of Soviet communism and proliferation of communist regimes, the American business groups perceived a danger to the 'free trade' system they had envisaged at the Bretton Woods Conference.

The fact that communist regimes would not allow penetration of American capital and investment within their sphere of influence under American terms was known to all. To prevent suct a situation from materializing, it was imperative to develop Japan as a junior partner of American Capitalism. from where assistance to other Asian nations against the possible communist threat, could be provided. Allied with the West, Japan was expected to provide both economic as well as political support, to the domocratic cause in Asia. However, to embark on such a programme it was necessary to change the existing policy towards Japan which treated it as an enemy, and instead, lay emphasis on the economic recovery of Japan. task was not so difficult. for, even the earlier reforms had not been of a succeping nature owing to the immense pressure exercised by the American business interests on their government. The economic reforms had been, mostly, superficial in content

<sup>12</sup> Chitoshi Yanaga, Bir Business in Japanese Politics (London, 1968), p. 36.

Edwin O. Reischauer, "The Broken Dialogue with Japan", Foreign Affairs (New York), vol. 38, October 1960, p. 12.

and had strengthened rather than weakened the economic potentiality of Japan. The proposed break-up of the Zaibatsu had 14 been far from accomplished. The programme for the decentralization of economic power had barely begun when American big-business interests advised the Department of State to halt it, since, it would directly hinder Japan's economic recovery and thus, add to the economic burden of the United States. They argued that Japan was politically, economically and militarily important for the United States and, therefore, it was essential to help it rather than to make it hostile.

American government was the vast business interests that these influential men had in Japan. They feared the loss of their investments in Japan. The cumulative effect of this pressure 16 was the total withdrawal of the decentralization plan. Out of the scheduled 325 firms, eventually, only 18 were issued directives to split, and, even out of these, 7 were not 17 required to comply with the orders.

The 'success' achieved in the implementation of the other reform measures also told the same story. For instance,

Jon Halliday, "Japan-Asian Capitalism", New Left

deview (London), no. 44, July-August 1967, p.11; Yanaga,
n. 12, p. 36; and John Moberts, "Meturn of Zaibatsu",

Far Eastern Economic deview (hongkong), vol. 81,
6 August 1973, pp. 37-38.

<sup>15</sup> Yanaga, n. 12, pp. 35-36.

<sup>16</sup> Ibid.

<sup>17</sup> Ibid.

the administrative bureaucracy was not totally disrupted. as per the original plan. In order to keep the ruling class in favour of Americans, only the top-most layer of senior officials was removed while retaining the junior bureaucrats. By entrusting responsibility to the juniors the Occupation authorities very effectively managed to secure their total subservience. Thus, it would appear that contrary to the commonly held belief, the shift in emphasis from economic reform to economic recovery of Japan had taken place, as far back as 1947. This emphasis increased with the rising discontent in Japanese domestic circles against the Occupation; the rise of the Left in Japan; the political struggle in China and Korea. To avoid further trouble the Occupation put restrictions on the Trade Union movement strikes were banned and several laws were revised to curb communist movements in Japan. Article IX of the Japanese constitution originally intended to check revival of Japanese militarism appeared to have been forgotten. Instead, Japan was encouraged to strengthen its self-defence forces and police apparatus to counter internal disturbances. Seeds were thus sown in 1943-49 for the resurgence of a re-militarized Japan under encouragement from the United States itself. Japan was even provided sophisticated technology and technical know-how for revitalizing its vast industrial potential.

THE EMERGENCE OF THE PROPER'S APPUBLIC OF CHINA

With the victory of the Red Army in China in 1949 this

policy received further impetus and, steps were taken to put the political relations on a firm footing. The success of the Chinese communists was seen by the American policy-makers as adequate proof of the Soviet Union's attempts to expand its spheres of influence in Asia. The Truman Administration was severely criticized by its opponents for having "sold out Chira" to the communists. Washington viewed the Chinese communists with great animotity since it regarded Communist China as a satellite of the Soviet Union. Many in the United States also believed that the Chinese communists had gained success only due to the aid received from the Soviets thus, totally ignoring the internal conditions of China at the time of the revolution. They failed to realize that Mao Tse-tung had come to power in spite of the Soviet policy, which had swung in favour of the Chinese communists only at the last stope. Weshington was by now gripped by the anti-communist hysteria. It became totally committed to a policy for preventing any further spread of communism.

Emphasizing the dangers of Soviet imperialism in the Far East, Iean Acheson, the then Secretary of State, issued directives to the ambassador-at-large, Philip Jessup, on 18 July 1949, to study the existing situation in the Far East and recommend an American strategy that could prevent "further extention of communists domination on the continent of Asia or

Norman A. Craebn'r, "Global Containment: The Truman Years", <u>Current History</u> (Philadelphia, Pa), vol. 57, August 1969, pp. 77-83 and 115-16.

in the South East Asia crea." It was a commonly accepted idea that China had been forced "to accept a disguised form 20 of foreign rule."

### AMERICAN PROTECTIVE SEIELD FOR JAPAN

Meanwhile, the United States continued with whatever efforts it could make, towards a quick restoration of the economic power of Japan. To overcome the fuel scarcity in Japan and thus, to forestall the coming dangers to the Japanese industries, the U.S. Atomic Energy Commission issued directives for distribution of radio-isotopes to Japan. In an obvious attempt to conceal the actual motives behind this deal, the Department of State took pains to justify it as an act of granting "humaritarian assistance" towards the cause of stobiliging a friendly democratic government. The real motive. howevar, was that with the victory of the Chinese communists, Japan was regarded as the sole stabilizing factor in the Far East with the potential for countering militant communism. Therefore, it had already been included within the American defence perimeter. In a speech before the National Press Club on 12 January 1950, a speech which came to be referred to again and again in the context of the Korean war, Acheson emphasized

Department of State Bulletin, vol. 21, 15 August 1949, p. 236.

<sup>26</sup> Ibid.

<sup>21</sup> Ibid., 28 November 1949, p. 834.

upon the importance of Japan and its prefecture Okinawa, and said:

This defensive perimeter runs along the Aleutians to Japan and then goes to the Ayukyus. We hold important defense position in the Ayukyus islands and those we will at an appropriate time offer to hold these islands under trusteeship of the US. But they are an essential part of the defense perimeter of the Pacific and they must and will be held ... The defense perimeter runs from the Ayukyus to the Philippines islands.... 22

Japan was thus placed behind the American protective shield, free from the responsibility of its own defence.

quently intervention of the Chinose, was enough to support Truman Administration's earlier insinuations against China. China was now labelled as an appressor and belligarent nation that had openly embarked on the path of world conquest. The thirty year Treaty of iriendship and Co-operation between China and the Soviet Union further intensified the American feeling that the People's megablic of China was nothing but a stooge of the Soviet Union. The United States feared the fate of its 'free trade' system that was to revolve around the U.S. dollar. To counter the proliferating communist regimes, a rejuvinated Japanese Capitalism under American leadership,

<sup>&</sup>quot;Crisis in Asia", statement made by Secretary of State Lean Achoson before the National Press Club on 12 January 1950. <u>Cepartment of State</u>
Bulletin, vol. 22, 23 January 1950, p. 116.

wished to preserve. The Korean war was adequately used to justify the retention of the American naval and airforce bases in Japan. Japan, hence became extremely valuable as an operational base for the US land, sea and air-forces. Military supplies and services during the Korean war were provided to South Korea from Japan itself. The cumulative effect of these actions was an economic boon to the impoverished Japanese industries, particularly the steel industry. The Korean war benefited the American economy which was in the grip of a recession.

## THE PEACE THEATY AND THE MULUAL SECURITY AGREEMENT

In order to maintain a continuous alliance with Japan it was necessary to negotiate a Peace Treaty with it which would quieten the growing opposition in Japan against the American policies.

Since 1947 the United States had been trying to evolve a satisfactory agreement with Japan in co-operation with the other allied powers. But owing to the obstructionist policies of various nations, particularly, the Soviet Union, this task had not been accomplished. Moreover, the internal differences between the SCAP and the Department of State on one side and the Defence Department on the other, prevented a common approach to the nature and content of the proposed Peace Treaty with

<sup>23</sup> Ambrose, n. 1, pp. 193-216.

Japan. The Defence Department, ignoring the wishes of the SJAP, continued to insist on the need for the continued Occupation of Japan because of the military necessities of the United States. Lowever, under the impact of the emergence of the People's acquible of China a consensus was arrived at by the various departments for a Peace Treaty that would grant military bases and facilities to the United States. This Peace Treaty was signed at San Francisco on 8 September 1951 and, it was on 20 April 1952 that the seven year old Occupation of Japan by America formally ended.

The Peace Treaty while granting sovereignty to Japan also attributed legal status to Okinawa and to the retention of E5 American military bases in Okinawa. Inherent in this Treaty was a marked departure from the earlier policy in as much as the treaty recognized Japan's right of self-defence. The incorporation of this clause was directly linked to the rising "aggrective and totalitarian" Chinese empire which, in American eyes, had embarked on "communist world revolution." It was hoped that the conclusion of the Peace Treaty would warn the communists that effective counter-checks were being put at various points against their further expansion.

<sup>24</sup> For full text of the United States-Japanese Peace Treaty see Schledinger, n. 5, pp. 54-66.

<sup>25</sup> Schlesinger, n. 5.

Paul H. Clyde and Burton 1. Beers, The Lar Hast (New Jersey, 1971), p. 402.

Simultaneously with the Peace Treaty, the United

3 tates and Japan both, agreed to the signing of a Mutual

27 Security Pact, which was initially for a period of 10 years.

The United States had tied both the treaties together. In fact, it was Japan's willingness to sign the Mutual Security Pact which made the successful conclusion of the Peace Treaty possible. One might say that the new treaties forced Japan into a relationship of dependency. Japan was being tied politically, economically and militarily to the United States.

For the United States the Security Pact was important. It provided the United States with a legal justification to stati n land, sea and air forces "in and about" Japan. return, the US accepted responsibility for the defence of Japan against direct or indirect aggression. The strategic location of Japan had turned it into a major military base for America. First, by the long term association of the two countries during the Occupation period, and then by the Security Treaty, the United States could effectively implement its Far Eastern strategy with the help of Japan. The network of commitments and defence treaties that the US entered into with nations around the periphery of China, could be effectively discharged from the Japanese bases. Meanwhile all opposition to this increasing influence and, particularly, to the military role of the United States in Japan, was suppressed by

For text of the U.J.-Japanese Mutual Security Pact see Schlesinger, n. 5, pr. 75-77.

continued justifications of the need for such a policy.

Speaking to the U.J. Congress on the dire need for military assistance to the Asian nations, President Truman reiterated that it was essential to contain communist expansion in Asia in the interest and security of the United States. Since the "interests of the United States were global in character" a threat to the peace of the world anywhere was a threat to the security of the United States.

ECONOMIC DEVELOPM INT OF JAPAN BEHIND THE AMERICAN SHIRLD

Secure behind the protective American shield, Japan was free to concentrate all its resources purely on its economic development, spending less than even 1 per cent of its CKP on defence. The alliance with the United States thus enabled Japan to procure Western sophisticated technology and know-how. By the mid-fifties under American tutelage, Japan had by-passed its pre-war living standards and was even in a position to compete with the other world economies in the sphere of light as well as heavy industries. Japan's development into one of the greatest industrial and trading nations of the world was, therefore, not at all surprising. In return for all these benefits Japan was expected to play an ever active role in American operations aimed at guaranteeing protection to the pro-American

Norman Graebner, n. 10, p. 80.

regimes in Asia. Thus Japan willingly or unwillingly acquired a significant role in the network of military alliances and 29 treaty commitments made by the United States.

The basic elements of US policy towards Japan remained unchanged for nearly two decades. Eowever, from the very beginning there was strong domestic opposition from the Japan Socialist Party (JJP) and, the Japan Communist Party (JCP) against the United States' policy towards Japan. opposition parties consistently urged the ruling Liberal Temocratic Party not to accept this tutelage of the United States. These parties insisted on the adoption of a neutral course that would keep Japan equidistant from both, the Soviets and the Americans. They feared that Japan, which had not too long ago experienced the horrors of war, would be unnecessarily drarged into another one. Nonetheless, the dejected and defeated Japanese in the fifties also realized that a defence guarantee by a mighty power like the United States would be effective in letting them reconstruct their country after the traumatic experience of the war. A majority of the Japanese, therefore,

Apart from this, "A major goal ... was to develop markets for Japan in South-East Asia in order to counteract Communist trade efforts and to promote trade between Japan and South-East Asian countries." Yanaga, n. 12, p. 265.

<sup>30</sup> Robert Scalapino, American-Japanese Relations in a Changing Era (New York, 1972), p. 57.

were willing to accept this subordinate status implied in the basic presumptions of U.S.-Japanese relations.

By the end of the nineteen-fifties, Japan had become increasingly aware of its great economic power. The Japanese gained in maturity and were no longer willing to accept a secondary status and instead insisted on the need for an 'autonomous defence' policy. The result was violent demonstrations in 1960 when the time for the revision of the treaty approached. These demonstrations and strikes forced Premier Robusuke Kishl's Government to resign and, even resulted in the cancellation of the visit of President Dwight Eisenhower to Japan for the purpose of the extension of the Treaty. Notwithstanding these outbursts which Reischauer reasoned to be the cause of "a broken dialogue", the Mutual Security Treaty was renewed in 1960, as scheduled. It was renamed as the U.S.-Japan Treaty of Mutual Co-operation and Security. The scope of the treaty was enlarged to include the entire Far Eastern region. This clearly implied that the U.S. forces located in Japan were to be used not only for the security of Japan but for the entire Far Eastern region. The revised treaty no longer specifically referred to American commitment to defend Japan in case of internal disorder. Apparently this deletion was the Japanese Government's concession to the strong domestic opposition but, it also implied that the United States wished Japan to gradually increase its own self-

<sup>31</sup> deischauer, n. 13.

defence forces to counter the internal disturbances.

CHANGES IN INTERNATIONAL SYSTEM AND ITS IMPACT ON UNITED STATES POLICY TOWARDS JAPAN

The main tenets of US policy towards Japan, as it had emerged in the fifties, survived the stresses and strains for nearly two decades. Japan supported loyally the objectives of American foreign policy in all forums. It shared the avowed objective of the containment of communism in Asia and elsewhere. Behind the protective American nuclear shield it carried on its own economic growth, in which too, it enjoyed the support of the United States. The policy-makers in both the countries were highly satisfied with the success of US policy towards Japan. The "miracle of economic growth" in Japan, however, did make a number of influential Americans somewhat uneasy. However, the need for a change in America's Japan policy was not the outcome of dissatisfaction with the course of bilateral relations, but, of changes in the international system.

of all the factors which modified the international system, the Bino-Soviet conflict was probably the most significant, for it started a chain reaction. Signs of the rift between the two communist giants had begun to surface in the mid-fifties but American policy-makers were unable, at that time, to realize its existence or to soize the immense opportunity which it offered to them. As the relations between the Boviet Union and China began to deteriorate, there was a corresponding improvement in their relations with the United States. The area of

result of a deliberate policy in the late fifties and sixties.

China too, in the fifties, indicated its desire for improving relations with the United States. however, these indications were not taken up by the U.S. In the meantime, American attention was totally absorbed by the war in Vietnam, particularly after the intensification of American bombing in 1965. Furing most of the period of Johnson Administration, China was deeply involved in its own Great Proletarian Cultural Revolution (1966-69) and as a result looked inwards, not showing any desire for improvement of relations with any country.

During the four years of the Johnson Administration (1965-69), two important developments took place which had a considerable impact on the thinking of the United States. First,

In the late fifties and sixties several agreements, including Partial Test Ban Treaty, the Space Treaty, the Seabed Freaty and the Euclear Non-Proliferation Treaty were concluded at the initiative of both the United States and the Soviet Union in an attempt to improve the climate of relationship between the two nations. Neither the U-2 overflight incidence, nor the Cuban missiles crisis were allowed to adversely affect the attempts of the two nations to enlarge their area of co-operation and agreement. The Glassboro Conference of 1967 between Johnson and the Soviet leaders was significant since it took place at a time when American bombing of North Vietnam was at its peak.

Communist China's Fremier Chou En-lai, in a statement to be Press at Bandung, Indonesia, on 23 April 1955, categorically stated that the "Chinese Government is willing to sit down and enter into negotiations with the United States Government to discuss the question of relaxing tension in the Far East..." Roderick MacFarquhar, Sino-American delations, 1949-71 (New York, 1972), p.114.

James C. Thomson, Jr., "On the Making of U.S. China

The United States sank deeper and deeper in the quagmire of the Vietnam war with no chance of success, and second, the Soviet Union attained nuclear parity with the United States. The continued US war effort generated an economic crisis forcing America to work towards a restructuring of its international trade. And as the preponderance of power which the United States had enjoyed since the beginning of the Cold War vanished with the attainment of nuclear parity by the Soviet Union, the United States was forced to seek agreement with its rival on strategic arms limitation. The other uneniviable alternative was to spend enormous amounts to compete with the Soviet Union at this critical juncture of the state of its economy. The American need for American technology as well as the credits to buy that American technology.

The above, no doubt, were important considerations in the Soviet-American rapprochement. The Soviets were keen on detente because of their growing conflict with China. However, it would have been poor diplomacy if the Americans had been satisfied with detente with the Soviet Union while leaving their relations with China unaffected. Moreover, terminating American involvement in the Vietnam war required the assistance of China

<sup>(</sup>previous footnote contd.)

Policy, 1961-69: A Study in Bureaucratic Politics", China (uartecly (London), April-June 1972, p. 221.

no less than that of the Soviet Union. That some thought was being given by foresighted Americans to this problem. is borne out by Richard Nixon's views. He argued that there was a pressing n-ed to bring China into the comity of nations "any American policy toward Asia must come urgently to grips with reality of China." He observed that a frustrated and embittered China, which was also a nuclear power, posed a serious threat to the security of the rest of the mankind. the same time. Nixon also stressed on the need to be on guard against the possible aggressive moves by China against its own smaller and weaker neighbours. While referring to the 'present' and 'potential' danger from China and to the counter-measures chalked-out to meet such dangers, he was, however, quick to explain that such actions would be beneficial for the advancement of the long term goals of American foreign policy.

As has been pointed out in the earlier pages of this chapter, the alliance with Japan was first conceived by the United States consequent upon its hostile relations with the Soviet Union. Also, it provided a base from which the pro-American regimes on the periphery of the Asian mainland could be supported. The Okinawa bases provided one such important link

37 Ib14 Diss
V:13:19421:73 -- N69

39360

DISS 327.73052 G965 Un G39360

Richard M. Nixon, "Asia after Vietnam", Foreign Affairs, vol. 46, October 1967, pp. 111-26.

<sup>36</sup> lbid., p. 121.

in the chain of military bases around the communist heartland. The development of Inter-Continental Ballistic Missiles by the United States, as well as, the Soviet Union, in the late fifties, rendered this aspect of the American-Japanese alliance redundant. But in the sixties, the United States came to view China as an independent threat and the US-Japanese alliance acquired a renewed justification. Japan's strategic location could still be of great value to the United States.

If there was going to be detente with China as well then there was a need for a complete reassessment of the nature of United States' relationship with Japan. The fact that the United States carried the burden of Japan's defence, whereas the latter made heavy investments in some pro-American regimes like, Taiwan, Hongkong, and South Korea and, devoted all resources for its own economic build-up, even competing with the United States, gave rise to demands in America for a more equitable distribution of the burden.

When Michard Nixon assumed Presidentship of the United States in January 1969, he felt that the time had come to bring the American foreign policy in line with the changes that had

The Japanese investments in Asia between the years 1951 and 1967 itself were \$267 million - 20 per cent of its total overseas investments. In South East Asia during the same years the Japanese investment was \$218 million - 18 per cent of its total overseas investments. Herman Kahn, The Emerging Japanese Superstate (London, 1970), pp. 257-9.

taken place in the international system. He also realized that four years of intensive effort in the Vietnam war and, the cacrifices it had entailed had sapped the will of the American people in carrying on the burden of the defence of others. As Nixon had foreseen in 1967, even in cases where a request for US military aid came from legitimate governments facing aggressions, aid was unlikely to come through. He had then written:

One of the legacies of Viet Ram almost certainly will be a deep reluctance on the part of the US to become involved once again in a similar intervention on a similar basis. The war has imposed severe strains on the U.S., not only militarily, and economically but, socially and politically as well ... If another friendly country should be faced with an externally supported communist insurrection - whether in Asia, or in Africa or even Latin America - there is serious question whether the American public or the American Congress would now support a unilateral American intervention, even at the request of the host government. 39

Nixon was thus quick to observe that the economic crisis generated by the Vietnam war had further strengthened the American desire to pull back. The cumulative effect of these internal and external developments brought about Nixon's dramatic visit to Peking and his equally important visit to Moscow in 1972. Though not as dramatic, it also resulted in a change in the pattern of US-Japanese relationship.

In the following pages an effort will be made to study the evolution of this new pattern of relationship.

<sup>39</sup> Richard Nixon, n. 36, p. 113.

PROM PATERLALISE TO PARTAERSHIP: POLITICAL RELATIOLS

When Nixon came to the White House, he was well aware of the several tasks awaiting him. Even prior to his election in 1968, his familiarity with international affairs and his clear perception of the external and internal environment of American foreign policy had convinced him that America needed a fresh initiative to move ahead. In 1967 Wixon had stated:

...other nations must recognize that the role of the United States as world policeman is likely to be limited in the future. To ensure that a US response will be forthcoming if needed, machinery must be created that is capable of meeting two conditions: (a) a collective effort by the nations of the region to contain the threat by themselves; and, if that effort fails, (b) a collective request to the United States for assistance.

#### THE NEED TO REDEVINE ALLIANCE WITH JAPAN

The policy which hixon's above quotation advocated, implied a retreat from the global responsibilities of America. Mixon's ideas later appeared in a mature form in the famous Mixon Doctrine of July 1969 proclaimed at Guam. The doctrine, in brief, stipulated that even though the United States would continue to adhere to the treaty commitments made to its allies, it would not take up all their defence obligations. It further

Richard Mixon, "Asia after Vietnam", <u>loreign Affairs</u> (New York), vol. 46, October 1967, p. 114.

<sup>2</sup> See <u>Capartment of State Aulletin</u> (Mashington, D.C.), vol. 62, 8 March 1970, pp. 274-393 for text of US Foreign Policy for the 1270s: A New Strategy for Peace: A Report to the Congress by Richard M. Rixon, 18 February 1970.

implied that the United States would be selective in assuming new obligations and extending help only where its interests were really at stake. The objective was to lighten the burden so far being borne by the United States by urging its allies to do more to help themselves. What inked the American public and policy-makers was the fact that their allies in spite of their increased strength and prosperity were not yet prepared to contribute to their own defence.

quent retreat from the global scene was, however, not to imply gains for the Soviet Union. The Mixon-Missinger diplomacy was quick to perceive the changed international system consisting of a multipolar world with several centres of power. The pentagonal world consisting of the United States, the Soviet Union, China, Japan and Western Europe was one where each was to act as a check upon the other. This meant that a local balance was to be preserved by not letting any one power dominate the others or exclude a power from an area in which that power had legitimate interests. Later, while clarifying these views Mixon said:

I think it will be a safer world and a better world if we have a strong, healthy United States, Europe, Soviet Union, China, Japan, each balancing the other, not playing one against the other, an even balance. (3)

Department of State Bulletin, vol. 65, 26 July 1971, pp. 95-96.

#### PAOBLEM OF A RESURGENT JAPAN

By bringing a non-nuclear Japan into the major five centres of power in the world, Nixon in the above statement was obviously referring to its economic power. Japan had begun to show its autonomy on the economic level. It had begun to emerge as a serious economic competitor of the United States and was, therefore, unwilling to adhere to American economic policies, thus creating stresses and strains in its relations with the United States. This economic rivalry led to a demand that if the United States was to continue to provide nuclear umbrella over Japan, then the latter should also share American burden and contribute to its own defence. It was necessary, therefore, to adapt the U.S.-Japanese alliance to the changed international system and to move away from the paternalistic to a co-operative attitude toward Japan. In early September 1969 during an American-Japanese Assembly of officials. legislators and scholars, at Shimoda in Tokyo, the emergence of Japan as a major economic power was confirmed. The Shimoda meeting also expressed a general consensus on the changed realities of Asia which required an "end to the client-sponsor psychology" that had characterized the Japanese-American relations ever since the aftermath of the Second World War.

Apart from Nixon's own intellectual background, his association with Henry A. Kissinger, who was later appointed as

<sup>4</sup> New York Times, 8 September 1969.

Special Assistant for National Security Affairs, was indeed helpful in steering the racific Alliance to a more mature relationship. Centralization and secrecy were introduced in the making of American foreign policy. Nixon himself in his First Report to the Congress on United States' foreign policy on 18 February 1970, emphasized on his Administration's "fresh purposes" which logically demanded "new methods of planning and a more rigorous and systematic process of policy-making."

This new style was well suited to make Tokyo aware of its continued dependence on Mashington.

### HAPPHOCHEMENT WITH CHINA

The American rapprochement with China, culminating in Nixon's visit to Peking in lebruary 1972 started a chain reaction. But for the sudden and dramatic way in which the rapprochement with China was brought about, the impact on Japan would not have been as great. The secrety with which Henry Kissinger carried on his mission to China and the sudden announcement of President Nixon's visit in July 1971, belittled Japan and, inculcated in it the fear that the United States could act independently of its allies where its vital interests were involved.

American search for rapprochement with China was motivated by several considerations. Some of these, as we have

<sup>5</sup> Department of State Bulletin, n. 2.

already pointed out, were general in nature and some affected Japan particularly. Here we would discuss these latter factors in somewhat greater detail.

China's nuclear potential had concerned American policy-makers. It was clear to them that China could no longer be left in isolation. Months before Nixon's announcement of his intention to visit Peking, Marshall Creen, the Assistant Secretary of State for East Asia and Pacific Affairs, while expressing fears over China's growing nuclear might said:

... Peking has given high priority to acquiring strategic weapons as a deterrent against attack as well as for the political leverage they afford. Achieving a nuclear capability will not make the Chinese more aggressive... But the fact is that the world is now faced with a nuclear China which is determined that its voice be heard.... (6)

#### kixon himself later said:

It is a truism that an international order cannot be secure if one of the major powers remains largely outside it and hostile towards it. In this decade, therefore, there will be no more important challenge than that of drawing the People's depublic of China into a constructive relationship with the world community... For the United States the development of m relationship with Peking embodies precisely the challenges of this decade. (7)

Marshall Green's statement was made before the Sub-Committee on Asian & Pacific Affairs of the House Committee on Foreign Affairs of the House Committee on 6 October 1970. Cited in <u>Pacific Community</u> (Tokyo), vol. 2, April 1971, p. 615.

Richard M. Nixon, <u>U.S. loreign Folicy for the 1970's:</u>

<u>Building for Peace.</u> A deport to the Congress,

25 February 1971; and <u>Department of State Bulletin</u>,

vol. 64, 22 March 1971, pp. 382-4.

These policy statements made it crystal clear that the wixon Administration was gradually moving towards a reversal of its nearly two decade old China policy. What intensified this drive was the increasing fear of Japanese business leap-frogging the United States. By separating politics from economics. Japanese business concerns had been carrying unofficial trade relations with China in spite of their Government's continued adherence to America's China policy. In fact, it was widely be lieved that the United States had agreed to negotiate a Peace Treaty with Japan in 1951 only on the condition that Japan would have nothing to do with Communist China. Japan's then Premier Shigeru Yoshida, was specifically instructed by the then American Secretary of State John Foster Dulles, to refrain from maintaining diplomatic relations with the People's Republic of China and. instead was directed to continue relations with the Nationalist It was in pursuance of this line of policy that Japan had signed a Peace Treaty with Taiwan in 1954.

Nonetheless, Japan's unofficial trade with China vexed the American business groups. They feared the total loss of the Chinese market because of the self-imposed American trade embargo against China during the Korean war. Speaking to the American Chambers of Commerce at Hongkong in May 1971, Oriville Freeman,

Report (Delhi), vol. 7, July-August 1971, pp. 26-29.

a former U.S. Secretary of Agriculture in the Kennedy and Johnson Administrations, voiced the anxiety of several influential business men and said that, "The technological progress in Japan is as good as in the U.S. This is what worries the Americans and forces them to settle with China - the world's largest consumer market.

With unlimited access to American technology and knowhow. Japan was proving to be a dangerous competitor to American economic interests both, at home and abroad. The lure of the vast sprawling China market was as much strong for the Japanese as it was for the American business interests. Many American business men had since long dreamt of 'lightening the lamps of China'. They were also aware of that China was in search of sophisticated technology and equipment. In view of the increasing arms build-up of the Soviet Union, China had no wish to be left behind. This was confirmed by the nature of the debates going on in the inner circles of the Peoples' Liberation Army (PLA) which centred around the issue of purchase of conventional weapons, sophisticated technology transfers, etc. While launching its Fourth Five Year Plan in 1971, China had already approached West Europe for plants and machineries on long term credits. too had been anxiously competing for these deals. To avoid the

<sup>9 &</sup>lt;u>Commerce</u> (Bombay), 26 June 1971, p. 1182.

Far Eastern Economic Meview (Hongkong), vol. 75, 1 January 1972, p. 17 and 4 March 1972, p. 44.

coming together of the industrial potential of Japan with the vast manpower of China, the United States conceived it in its ll own interests to intervene. However, in order to restore economic relations with China it was necessary to first abandon the policy of isolation and containment of China. This implied a re-opening of political and diplomatic relations with China eventually leading to its acceptance as a member of the United Nations.

# PRESSURE IN JAPAN FOR REVERSAL OF CRINA POLICY

Meanwhile, Premier Eisaku Sato was facing strong internal opposition to his pro-American policies, particularly with respect to China. The opposition parties, like the Socialists and Communist Parties, and even a section of Sato's own Liberal Democratic Party (LDP) were vociferously asking for an independent defence and foreign policy for Japan. The supporters in Japan of both, the Nationalist and the Communist China, asserted that until it came to reips with the China problem, it could not be said that the country had an independent policy. Sato, unwillingly caught-up in the complexity of this situation, repeatedly observed that "the most difficult aspect of the China problem lies in the fact that the Covernment of the Republic of

George F. Kenna, "After the Cold Mar", Foreign Affairs, vol. 51, October 1972, p. 222.

<sup>12</sup> New York Times, 8 January 1971.

China in Taipei, and the Covernment of People's sepublic of China in reking are both claiming sovereignty over the whole of China." What was more significant, however, was the fact that Sato had openly referred to Communist China as the People's Republic of China in the Japanese Diet on 22 January 1971. several months prior to the announcement of Nixon's proposed reking trip. The statement was an indication of the immense pressure exercised on Sato by the members of the Diet in this regard. Numerous visits of Japanese business men and influential diplomats to China further impressed upon the Nixon Administration the need to speed up reassessment of its own China policy. The private visit of Fujiyama Alichiro, a former Japanese Foreign Minister, could not be easily ignored since he carried with him enormous backing of the business circles in Japan. Koji Nakamura. a top political commentator of Japan, on his way to Peking for "political consultations" with Chou En-lai, in an interview with the Far Eastern Economic Review, blamed the Sato Government for its rigid posture over the Peking issue. He regarded this to be an immediate result of, "...the Taiwan issue that precluded resumption of normal relations with Peking and Taipei." further stated that the "Government operated jointly with Taiwan

<sup>13</sup> Ibid., 23 January 1971.

<sup>14</sup> Ibid.

Far Eastern Economic Meview, vol. 71, 13 February 1971, p. 32.

and South Korea within the framework of U.J. Asian policy and cannot deviate from this basic line." He went on to add that, "The resumption of Tokyo-Peking relations should be conducive 16 to Sino-U.S. contacts."

Discontent with the Japan's China policy increased with the tough restrictions imposed by Chou En-lai in his Four Principles of Trade with China. These principles made it practically impossible for the Japanese to carry on "unofficial" trade with China simultaneously with their trade with other countries like Taiwan and South Korea. Trade with these nations was banned by the Four Principles of Chou. Notwithstanding these restrictions, several important Japanese firms and industries willingly relinquished their option of trading with the countries banned by Chou in order to take up fresh trade deals 18 with Peking.

Although Japan was officially tied down to America's two decades old China policy, the credibility of Japan's policy was already being questioned. Only a slight momentum from Washington could trigger-off concrete Japanese moves towards Peking. That momentum was provided by the announcement of Nixon's China visit.

<sup>16</sup> Ibid.

<sup>17</sup> Far Eastern Economic Review, n. 10.

Japan Air Lines (JAL) and several major shipping companies of Japan were foremost amongst those willing to relinquish deals with Taipei in the hope of getting fresh ones with Peking.

#### NIKON'S CHILA SHOCK

In his inaugural address on 20 January 1969, Nixon had indirectly dropped hints of the coming rapprochement with China. He had then said: "We seek and open world - open to ideas, open 19 the exchange of goods and people..." US political, military and economic interests pointed to the need for a rapprochement with China. In spite of the earlier promises of carrying on close consultation and co-ordination with Japan at the Nixon-20 Sato talks of 1969 in Washington, Kissinger made a secret visit to Peking which was subsequently followed by Nixon's historic announcement of 15 July 1971 heralding his forthcoming trip to Peking.

The announcement came as a rude shock to Japan, which had been given no inkling of this major policy reversal and was informed telephonically barely twenty minutes before Nixon himself made a dramatic appearance on television to make the announcement. The US reversal of policy was regarded as a bitter betrayal by the Japanese since they had all along religiously adhered to the

The President said in his State of the World Message to the Congress on 9 February 1972 that when he used these words he had People's Republic of China in mind. <u>Tepartment of State Bulletin</u>, vol. 66, 13 March 1972, p. 331.

For full text of the joint statement issued at the end of mixon Sato talks of November 1969 see <u>Department</u> of <u>State Bulletin</u>, vol. 61, 15 December 1969, p. 555.

<sup>21</sup> Frank Van der Linden, <u>Livon's Quest for Peace</u> (New York, 1972), pp. 160-5.

requirements of America's China policy. What irritated most was the fact that this announcement came at a time when both the Japanese and American representatives were engaged in a frank discussion over the issue of China's entry into the United Nations. The Japanese delegates attending the conference were stunned to learn of the latest development which exposed the myth of the discussions being 'intimate' and 'frank'.

Although there were other powerful considerations for keeping henry Kissinger's mission to China a secret. Nixon's annoyance with Sato's non-fulfilment of assurances made in November 1969 for limiting Japanese textile exports into the United States. also contributed to this. The United States went ahead with new policy initiatives without consulting Japan, the most likely nation to be affected by such moves. The secrecy was considered necessary in conveying to Japan that the United States would 'go it all alone' in important foreign policy matters. Some scholars later claimed that this was a step towards the unraveling of the American-Japanese alliance by putting it on a more mature footing. This was nothing more than making a virtue out of necessity. lixon was also aiming at a devolution of power to Japan in accordance with the requirements of the Wixon Doctrine. The following paragraphs discuss the way in which Nixon's moves were received

<sup>22</sup> MacFarquhar, n. 8, p. 12.

Robert E. Osgood, <u>metreat from Empire?</u> The First Nixon Administration (Baltimore, 1973), pp. 196-8 and 200-5.

by Japanese press, public and, opposition parties.

# (1) deaction of Opposition Parties

The Japanese opposition parties lost no time in criticizing the Sato Covernment for landing Japan into such an embarrassing situation. Japan having always based its China policy on co-ordination with Washington was now left in the lurch. There was a general consensus right from the Conservatives to the Radicals that a quick revision of the entire Japanese foreign policy was essential to avoid being totally isolated from the rest of the world community. When almost every nation was moving towards the recognition of China it was necessary that Japan too accepted the changing reality. Opposition parties, together with some of the prominent members of the LIP, impressed upon Sato the need to accept the new situation. Alichiro Fujiyama highly vexed over his vast business interests in Jeking sarcastically remarked: "Obviously the Premier does not have the slightest understanding of present day China and the Chinese people." Takeo Miki, another former LDP member and also one time Foreign Minister of Japan, while criticizing the surprise element in Nixon's announcement, emphatically declared that it would be "more in Japan's national interest" to have

<sup>24</sup> Hoderick Mac arquhar, "hixon's China Pilgrimage", World Today (London), vol. 28, April 1972, p. 159.

<sup>26</sup> New York Times, 22 July 1971.

26

diplomatic ties with Peking. This approach towards Peking, Miki felt, would be mo e in accordance with Japan's past flow of unofficial commercial, political and cultural delegations to Peking.

Kawasaki Kanji, Director of Japan's Socialist Party, vehemently criticized Mixon's announcement. While characterizing it as Nixon's raising of the white flag towards Peking, he condemned "U.S. Imperialism" as the enemy of the world.

The reaction of the Opposition Parties in Japan implied that though they were irritated with Mixon's style, they were also secretly pleased with the wide opening that Mixon's action brought in. They, therefore, urged their government not to lose this opportunity but to go ahead with establishing normal relations with Peking. Monetheless, while accepting most of the blame for the stresses and strains caused by the controversial textile issue, the Japanese Opposition parties believed that the U.S. had far exceeded its limits in this particular instance. One official source commented:

...even after knowing all along that 'Taiwan is not a viable entity', and that the Government that is now on Taiwan does not in actual fact represent the Taiwanese people who have no political voice in the Government, Japan continued to adhere to

<sup>26</sup> Ibid.

<sup>27 &</sup>lt;u>Shakai Shimpo</u> (The Socialist News), 23 January 1972, quoted in Robert Scalapino, <u>American Japanese</u> Relations in a Changing Fra (New York, 1972), p. 69.

Washington's policy of recognizing the NationalstGovernment of Taiwan as the legitimate Government of China. (28)

While criticizing Nixon's lack of consultation, this official source declared that, "as Asians, we must assume that when President Nixon agreed to go to Peking, he accepted in some degree, reking's claim to sole legitimacy. It was in a word, surrender. We believe a policy change of this order of magnitude should have acquired some degree of prior consultations."

## (ii) Public Opinion in Japan

Nixon's announcement was regarded as part of a "great trilogy of betrayal" by the average Japanese citizen. The Sato Government was blamed for letting Washington achieve such a diplomatic breakthrough and score over Japan, particularly when the latter's several efforts had been rebuffed by the Chinese. Because of the close cultural affinity with Japan, China had since long presented an emotional problem to the Japanese people and government. Therefore, once the initial shock waves subsided, the public opinion polls in Japan revealed increasing sentiment in favour of normalizing relations with China. A poll conducted among a cross section of the population in October 1971 by Mainchi, a leading newspaper of Japan, showed that 82 per cent of the respondents favoured either immediate or at least gradual normalization

<sup>28</sup> New York Times, 23 July 1971.

<sup>29</sup> Ibid.

of relations with Peking; whereas 38 per cent of the respondents were of the view that their government had been following a very "unrealistic" attitude towards Peking. Another poll in December 1971, published by <u>Asahi</u> based on interviews with adults showed a significant drop from 42 per cent to 28 per cent among respondents wishing to maintain friendly relations with the United States. In comparison, the figures for China rose from 21 per cent to 33 per cent. This implied that (within the short period following mixon's announcement) the loss for the United States 31 was a significant gain for China.

The following Asahi Poll is quoted from Scalapino, n. 27, p. 120.

|   |                  | - N <b>ovember</b><br>269 1970 | May<br>1971     | Tecember<br>1971 |
|---|------------------|--------------------------------|-----------------|------------------|
| United<br>States                                      | 40%              | 42%                            | 39%             | 28%              |
| People's de-<br>public of<br>China                    | 10               | 21                             | 21              | 33               |
| Republic of Korea                                     | 1                | 1                              | 0               | 0                |
| Soviet Union<br>North Korea                           | 0                | 3<br>. U                       | 4<br>1          | 1                |
| Other Asian<br>nations<br>Other nation<br>All nations | 4<br>1s 1<br>28  | 3<br>1<br>6                    | 3<br>1<br>7     | 3<br>1<br>5      |
| Other answer  | 16<br>16<br>160% | 3<br>20<br>100%                | 2<br>22<br>100% | 3<br>25<br>100%  |

<sup>\*</sup> Includes both those not answering and those stating that they did not know.

<sup>30</sup> Far Rastern Economic Review (Annual), 1972, p. 266.

# (111) Attitude of the Japanese Business Groups

The 15 July 1971 announcement gal vanized the business groups of Japan into action. They did not hesitate to cancel all the existing contracts with Taiwan and, in fact, even refused to participate in any forthcoming trade conferences with the Taiwanese. All but six of the major Japanese shipping companies that had been regularly servicing the ports of Taiwan withdrew These steps reflected a general feeling from their Taiwan route. that Nixon's announcement marked the beginning of moves which would eventually lead to recognition of Peking. More significantly, the members of the non-partisan league for the Japan-China friendly relations had begun to draft a resolution aiming at recognizing Peking as the sole legitimate Government of China. The influence that this League could exercise was not to be ignored since its members comprised of more than half of the Lower House of the Japanese Liet.

It could be inferred from the above that at a time when the United States was moving towards a rapprochement with Peking, the Japanese on their part were also being careful in dealing with the countries that were likely to arouse the hostility of China.

<sup>32</sup> New York Times, 23 July 1971.

<sup>33</sup> Ibid.

<sup>34</sup> lbid.

### 'CHINA SHOCK' AND SATO

Sato was a little embarrassed by Nixon's secrecy.

While speaking to the Lower House of the Japanese Diet, he said: "We are ready to keep a secret. There should have been 35 full consultation in advance." What was important in this statement was the fact that Sato was not at all critical of the move but, only of the style of Hixon's diplomacy. In fact, he even expressed willingness to go to Peking himself as and when the conditions permitted. The Japanese Prime Himister, however, added that the improvement in his country's relations with Peking 36 would not be at the cost of breaking its relations with Taiwan.

On the whole Sato's reaction was one of equanimity and imperturability. He heralded the proposed visit as a "contribution to the lessening of world tension and specially of Asian nations."

37
He went on to add that Japan would not at all get flustered.

In an obvious attempt to justify American action Sato said:

I think I have very close relations with Nixon, and I think even if I had been consulted before hand, I couldn't have done anything about it. There is no need to make a big fuss about such things. (38)

Sato thus continued to reiterate that the United States remained the pivot of Japanese foreign policy. Probably what Sato had uppermost in mind was the fear that the United States might choose

<sup>35</sup> New York Times, 22 July 1971.

<sup>36</sup> Ibid.

<sup>37</sup> Ibid., 25 July 1971.

<sup>38</sup> Ibid., 2 September 1971.

vacuum thus created might prove disastrous not only for Japan 39 but for the rest of the world. He found it essential, therefore, to immediately instruct his brother, Nobusuke Kishi, a former Japanese Premier, to go to Washington and personally inquire into the matter of this abrupt and inexplicable behaviour on the part of the Nixon Administration. To conceal his nervousness he, however, explained that, "...since there are many more things we want to know, we have suggested more discussions with the United States."

It was primarily due to the above response at home that the Japanese Ambassador, Nobuhiko Ushiba, while speaking at the National Press Club at Washington, voiced his government's anxiety and said: "In dealing with any communist country, the first and the most important thing to bear in mind is the co-ordination of policies among the Western nations." Ushiba was trying to draw the attention of the American policy-makers to the past close affinity between the United States and Japan over their China policy.

CHINA SHOCK AND US-JAPANESE RELATIONS
After the turmoil resulting from the 15 July 1971

<sup>39</sup> Ibid.

Leo Mates, "Nixon in Peking and Moscow", <u>deview of</u>
<u>International Affairs</u> (Belgrade), vol. 23, 5-20 February
1972, p. 3.

<sup>41</sup> New York Times, 12 August 1971.

announcement had died down, Japan, the most seriously affected ally of Washington, felt the dire need to readjust itself to the new international environment. As a popular weekly, <a href="Mewsweek">Mewsweek</a> wrote: Washington had been both Japan's roof against and its window on the world. But with the China shock, mutual trust and confidence in Washington was shaken. Japan, therefore, embarked on its path of independent foreign policy. Step in this direction was taken soon which led to its wooing by the Soviets as well as the Chinese.

The most unwanted upshot of the Sino-American rapprochement, as far as the United States was concerned, was the Soviet attempt to draw closer to Japan. Not wanting to be isolated by the great powers of the world, the Japanese Government responded warmly to the initiatives of the Soviet Union which was trying to "redress the balance" that had been upset by the Kixon shocks. The Soviets lost no time in embarking on a course that would further entice Japan. In early January 1972, Soviet Toreign Minister Andrei Gromyko paid a one week visit to Japan beginning from 22 January 1972.

The purpose of the visit by such a high official was to demonstrate the importance which the Soviet Union attached to the task of improving relations with Japan and also its willingness to sign a Peace Treaty with Japan. In fact Gromyko's visit to Tokyo was a countermove to Lixon's initiative towards China. The

<sup>42</sup> Newsweek (New York), 6 March 1972, p. 22.

Soviets were afraid that Japan might blindly follow the dramatic American shift in its relations with Peking. The Joint Communique issued at the end of Gromyko's visit, while making an indirect reference to Peking and Washington, declared that Moscow would not oppose Japan's moves to cultivate closer relations with other countries "provided such efforts are not detrimental to the interests of the Soviet Union." Moscow was thus trying to cash in and take advantage of the Mixon shocks. Some Soviet officials even suggested to the Japanese Foreign Ministry officials that had the Japanese and the Soviets been closer, Japan, perhaps, would have been spared of this humiliation at the hands of 43 Washington. Gromyko's visit was also aimed at making the Tokyo—44 Moscow settlement over the development of Siberia more solid.

The overall impact of Gromyko's visit was the realization by Washington that it was not wise to leave Japan too independent. The value of Japan's friendship and alliance was realized for the successful implementation of America's Pacific strategy. It was clear that a quadrilateral balance had emerged in the Pacific -- the four powers being the U.S., the U.S.S.A., China and Japan. It was essential to keep Japan neutral so as to preserve a healthy balance. Therefore, immediate 'repair work'

For Eastern Economic deview, vol. 75, 5 February 1972, p. 12.

Ibid., 4 March 1972, p. 3; and Halliday Jon and McCormack, <u>Japanese Imperialism Today</u> (London, 1973), p. 233.

of US-Japanese relations was required to cement the breach that had resulted due to the Nixon shocks.

Several scholars were of the view that Nixon had made an error of judgement. A. Doak Barnett, a China specialist told the <u>US News and World Report</u> in an interview that Nixon's trip to Peking actually reflected the changes that had been taking place in power relationships in Asia for many years. He emphasized that,

...split between dussia and China, the emergence of Japan into a more influential and independent role, the American trend to reduce its military involvement in Asia all have contributed to a new pattern of relationships among the four major powers. (45)

Nixon himself while acknowledging his actions as 'shocks' nevertheless found them unavoidable. He said that these steps, "only accelerated an evolution in US-Japanese relations that was in any event overdue, unavoidable and in the long run desirable." What Nixon had in mind throughout was the need to adapt U.S. foreign policy to the changing world conditions. While writing a special article for the <u>U.S. News and World Heport Nixon explained</u> that the American allies had become more "independent and self assured" and that, "...a new sense of national autonomy

A. Doak Barnett gave a special interview for the U.3. News a World Report (Washington, D.C.), vol. 72, 6 March 1972, p. 18.

Nixon made this comment in his State of the World Message to the Congress on 9 February 1972.

Department of State Bulletin, vol. 66, 13 Narch 1972, p. 339.

47

guides most of their decisions." Le went on to add that the "task of the seventies is to reshape and strengthen our ties with Japan, to move from the paternalism which characterized our post-World War II relations to a mature partnership which is more attuned to the realities of Japan's new economic vigor."

To this effect the economic shocks of August 1971 were highly effective steps towards reducing the economic challenge of Japan. But the disenchantment caused by these series of shocks and the humiliating treatment over the controversial textile issue forced Washington to make amends to Japan and openly confess that Japan was still the most important pacific ally of the United States. The following pages deal with Washington's attempts at making amends with Japan.

When Emperor Hirohito announced his forthcoming trip to Europe via Anchorage (Alaska), Nixon expressed his willingness to meet him at Alaska on 27 September 1971. This was to demonstrate to Japan that the United States Government was still interested in retaining its friendship in spite of all that had taken place earlier. On hearing of the proposed visit Nixon is reported to have said that, "the meeting will be a means of demonstrating the fundamental respect and friendship which forms the basis of 49 their relationships between our two countries". To mark this

<sup>47</sup> Richard Nilon, "The Real Hoad to Peace", US News & World Report, vol. 72, 26 June 1972, p. 31.

<sup>48</sup> Ibid.

New York Times, 22 August 1971; and United States
Foreign Policy 1971: Adeport of the Secretary of State
(Mashington, E.C., Government Printing Office, 1972),
p. 54.

Japan, President Nixon flew to Alaska along with his wife and the Secretary of State William Rogers. In spite of the awareness that the Emperor's proposed visit to Europe was primarily aimed at cultivating alternative markets for Japan in view of the New Economic Policy of the United States, the exchange of greetings and statements made by the President and Emperor Hirohito "solidified" the existing friendship between the two nations.

During this meeting with Emperor Hirohito, Nixon announced his plans for a proposed meeting with Premier Sato. Responding to the criticism that in seeking rapprochement with America's erstwhile adversaries, he had ignored America's loyal allies, Nixon decided to meet them one by one before undertaking his journey to Peking and Moscow.

#### NIKON-SATO III SAN CLEMENTE

Premier. Wixon was well aware of the political struggle going on in Japan over Sato's succession. The Japanese had still not fully recovered from the resentment created by the various Nixon shocks. They were frustrated and uncertain over the outcome of Nixon's coming trip to Peking. It was, therefore essential for the Nixon Administration to restore Japanese confidence and reassure

See <u>Tepartment of State Bulletin</u>, vol. 65, 18 October 1971, pp. 397-8, for the exchange of greetings and statements made by the Emperor and resident at Alaska, Anchorage on 27 September 1971.

them that the U.3.-Japanese relations would in no way be harmed by the outcome of the Sino-American talks. Washington desired to assure Japan that it still regarded it as the linchpin of its Pacific strategy.

The two-day meeting of Sato with Nixon at San Clemente, California was important in rebuilding a new sense of confidence. Though the meeting was a part of a series of meetings with other American allies, including Canada, France, Britain and West Germany, the message struck home that Japan's interests would not be ignored when the most powerful and the most populous nations met later in February 1972.

The Joint Statement issued after the Nixon-Sato meetings categorically stated that both the governments, "...recognized that the maintenance of co-operative relations between Japan and the United States is an indispensable factor for peace and stability in Asia...." The success of this meeting can be also gauged from the remarks made by Sato on his return to Japan at a Conference of Youth and Women's Livision of the Liberal Democratic Party. He said:

I had not been able to fully trust the U.S. since the sudden announcement of the President's plan to visit China and its dollar defense measures that included the LCA import surcharge ... Indeed, I sometimes felt contradictions in some of hixon's remarks. But I may say that the U.S. is a trustworthy country now that it has showed us all sincerity in the course of negotiations... (52)

Department of State Bulletin, vol.66, 31 January 1972, pp. 118-19.

<sup>52</sup> New York Times, 8 January 1972.

It was during this meeting that a decision to set up a 'hot line' between Tokyo and washington was made. Nixon regarded his talks with Sato as having restored 'mutual trust' and 'interdependence' between the two nations.

Meanwhile, Nixon's long-awaited eight day visit to Peking took place beginning from 17 February 1972. The Japanese were only partially relieved since the Shanghai Communique was regarded 53 by them as a total sell-out on Taiwan. While the Chinese categorically stated that the Taiwan question was the only obstacle in the way of normalization of relations between Peking and Washington, the U.S. in its statement implied tacit recognition of Peking's claim to Taiwan. In the face of such assertions in the Shanghai Communique, Sato's Cabinet did not resitate to overtake Washington in the race for improving relations with Peking.

#### JAPAN EMBARKS ON A NEW ROLE

Even though soon after his return from Peking, Nixon immediately sought to reassure his allies that. "there were no

For full text of the Joint Communique issued at Shanghai see New York Times, 28 February 1972.

In its statement the Government of United States affirmed that: "The U.S. acknowledges that all Chinese on either side of the Taiwan strait maintain there is but one China and that Taiwan is a part of China. The U.S. Government does not challenge that position... It affirms, the ultimate objective of the withdrawal of all U.S. forces and military installations from Taiwan. In the meantime it will progressively reduce its forces and military installations on Taiwan as the tension in the area diminishes."

Department of State Bulletin, vol. 66, 20 March 1972, p. 437.

secret deals of any kind," and that "we have done all this, 55 without giving up any U.S. commitments to any other country."

And in spite of the fact that Nixon particularly instructed Marshall Green to deliver a personal letter to Sato reassuring 56 him that Japan still remained a key ally of the United States,

Japanese fears did not abate as much as was desired. The Japanese press labelled the outcome of Nixon's visit as yet another "betrayal". The popular Japanese paper Asahi Shimbun was puzzled as to how China could possibly respond to American initiatives while rebuffing those of Japan. The paper probably was apprehensive that some secret deals had taken place at Shanghai.

Therefore, to avoid further shocks, the Japanese

Government immediately approved the extension of officiallong

term credits for the financing of sales of heavy equipments to

58

China. Japanese Foreign Minister, Takeo Fukuda went to the

extent of suggesting that his country should even apologize to

59

the Chinese for the sins committed in the past against them."

<sup>55</sup> New York Times, 29 February 1972.

Ibid. Marshall Green while heading an American delegation to Japan repeatedly assured the Japanese that the President had not sacrificed their interests during his meetings with the Chinese.

<sup>57</sup> New York Times, 26 February 1972.

Far Eastern Economic deview, vol. 75, 4 March 1972, p. 3.

<sup>59</sup> Ibid.

Furthermore, the Japanese looked around to get even with Washington and began evolving an entirely independent foreign policy. In March 1972, soon after mixon's return from Peking, Tokyo sent an official trade delegation to hanoi. This was the very first formal contact that the Japanese Government tried to establish with the North Vietnamese. Initially, Japan was even prepared to ignore the fact that an official Japanese delegation to Hanoi at a time when Nixon was visiting Peking would embarrass kixon. The State Department officials made several attempts and finally succeeded in dissunding Japan's high level delegation from leaving for Hanoi during the period of Nixon's visit. It was agreed upon as compromise that the Japanese delegation would visit Hanoi a little more than a week before Nixon left for Peking.

In further attempts to improve relations with other Asian countries, Japan did not hesitate to recognize Bangla Desh despite the knowledge of washington's pro-West Pakistani stand. Outer Mongolia, which was directly under the influence of the Soviet Union, was also recognized by Tokyo without any prior consultations with Washington. And it was only through the morning newspapers that Washington came to know of this diplomatic move.

The recognition of Mongolia by Japan indicated that it was deliberately making new deals with even old Asian enemies of not only

<sup>60</sup> New York Times, 25 February 1972.

<sup>61 &</sup>lt;u>Newsweek</u>, 6 March 1972, p. 22.

Washington but also of Taiwan, whose stand against Outer Mongolia was well known.

Tokyo also sent a parliamentary delegation to Pyongyang, North Korea, comprising of several important LLP members. delegation returned successfully after concluding an agreement for the future promotion of trade between the two nations. Thus, Nixon's visit to Peking triggered-off Japan's effort to evolve a fresh approach to her political relationship with other countries in its own interests and not remain bound by Washington's likes and dislikes. Japan sought new solutions and new friendships. This new role of Japan received further impetus after Nixon's yet another dramatic visit in May 1972 to Moscow. Nixon returned home jubilant having secured with several deals with the Soviet Union over the development of the Siberian resources. What had initially been only a Soviet-Japanese partnership soon turned into a collaboration of all the three nations. Nixon's trip to Moscow deepened the distrust in Japanese minds necessitating another round of reconciliatory trips to Tokyo as will be discussed in following pages.

# (1) Kissinger's Reconciliatory Visit to Tokyo

Henry Kissinger, the chief architect of detente with the Soviet Union and China, decided to visit Tokyo to allay the fears of Japan and to assure it of America's continued friendship.

Kissinger's visit had been long overdue. On two earlier occasions,

<sup>62</sup> Ibid., and Far Eastern Economic Review, n. 58, p. 3.

he had postponed his scheduled visit to Tokyo on the ground that more urgent matters at home and, matters pertaining to Vietnam, required his immediate attention. However, the Japanese leaders were greatly annoyed as they regarded delay as deliberate and, yet another example of snubbing of Japan at the 63 hands of Washington. These postponements added to the anti-Washington feelings in Tokyo.

Kissinger's "mission of reconciliation" eventually took place in June 1972. Kissinger carried a personal letter from President Nixon for the Emperor inviting him to visit the United This was the first time that an American President States. was inviting the Japanese Emperor over to Washington. Apart from acting as Nixon's messenger, Kissinger was entrusted to brief the Japanese Foreign Minister on President's visits to Peking and Moscow. During his stay in Tokyo, Kissinger pledged his overnment to close co-operation and consultation with Japan in any future moves towards Peking. In his talks with Yoshizave Iwasa. Chairman of the Japanese-U.S. Economic Council and also the Chairman of the great Fuji Bank, Kissinger emphatically declared that the United States regarded Japan as an equal partner and believed that close relations were essential to the stability of Asia and, that the retention of Mutual Security Treaty was

<sup>63</sup> New York Times, 12 April and 2 May 1972.

<sup>64</sup> Ibid., 11 June 1972.

<sup>65 &</sup>lt;u>Newsweek</u>, 19 June 1972, p. 12.

in the interest of both the nations. Later, Iwasa reported that Kissinger had assured him that no secret arrangements had been 66 entered into by Nixon either at Moscow or at Peking. The statement by Iwasa showed that in spite of the anti-Kissinger demonstrations and leaflets that had greeted him on his visit, Kissinger did succeed in reassuring the Japanese leaders to a certain extent.

#### NIXON TANAKA HAWAIIAN MERTING

kakuei Tanaka was elected as Japan's new Prime Minister in July 1972. From the very beginning Tanaka made loud proclamations favouring an active foreign policy for Japan. He outlined a foreign policy which besides stressing close ties with the United States, also aimed at improving relations with China and 67 the Soviet Union. While stating that Tokyo would establish diplomatic relations with Peking, he said that, "no nation had continued to maintain diplomatic relations with Taipei after establishing relations with Peking." He further added that, 68 "Japan will be no exception". This clearly implied that Tokyo was on way to breaking off relations with Taipei. Tanaka's very first address to the Japanese public on 28 October 1972 heralded a new role for Japan. He said:

I intend to exert all efforts to build a society that will be trusted more than ever by the nations of the world....

<sup>66</sup> New York Times, 9 and 12 June 1972.

<sup>67</sup> lbid., 6 July 1972.

<sup>68</sup> Ibid., 8 August 1972.

Japan's responsibility in international society has become heavier and our country has assumed an obligation to contribute to the peace and prosperity of mankind. (69)

The statement implied that Japan was willing to play an active role in international affairs and regarded it as her responsibility to safeguard the peace and prosperity of all mankind. In other words, Japan was seeking a political role in the world commensurate with In spite of the fact that the Ryukyus had its economic powers. already been returned to Japan in May 1972 and, that no unresolved irritant existed at that time in U.S.-Japanese relations, yet Tenaka's statements produced uneasiness in Washington, which increased when Tanaka began to be wooed by Peking. Premier Chou En-lai issued an invitation to Tanaka to visit Peking and the latter's agility in accepting this invitation intensified pressure in Washington to invite Tanaka to Mashington. Kissinger immediately decided to go to Tokyo in order to fix-up the agenda for the Mixon-Tanaka meeting to be held at Kuilima. Havaii or 31 August 1972. The choice of the site was significant. It was here that the World War II had first been fought between the forces of Japan and the United States. proposed meeting at Kuilima, Hawaii was, therefore, to imply an end of the old era for Japan. Japan was to enter a relationship of equality with the United States, and Isnaka was acknowledged as the leader of a country that had now emerged as a great power.

<sup>69</sup> Ibid., 29 October 1972.

<sup>70</sup> Ibid., 20 August 1972.

<sup>71 &</sup>lt;u>Hewsweek</u>, 4 September 1972, p. 13.

in a news conference before the scheduled meeting, hixon described the Japan-American co-operation as the linchpin of peace in the Pacific and said that they were trying to strengthen it in the forthcoming meeting. He added that Japan had great potential for political and other leadership in the region. It could play a great part in maintaining peace in the region. What had actually disturbed hixon was the Peking-Tokyo rapprochement, which could scriously jeopardize American treaty commitments to Taiwan. An editorial in the Few York Times, hit the nail right on the head when it wrote:

Tana'ta's meeting with Nixon in Hawaii in preparation for his visit to Peking next month marks a major turning point in the postwar history of Japan. After a quarter century of American tutelage and miraculous economic growth, Japan is moving out on world stage as an independent power. (73).

However, the fact that Tanaka visited Mashington and met Lixon before meeting Chou was enough to assure that the Japanese Prime Minister was truthful in maintaining that the U.S. and Japan were "inseparable brothers" with the U.S. acting as the 74 'big brother'.

The Haweiian conference did succeed in patching the differrences and strengthening agreement and understanding on a wide range of issues between the two countries. The joint statement issued by the leaders after their meetings on 31 August 1972 and, I September 1972, stressed upon the meintenance and, further

<sup>72</sup> New Yor't Times, 30 August 1972.

<sup>73</sup> Ibid., 31 August 1972,

<sup>74</sup> Ibid., 20 July 1972.

strengthening of the existing friendship and co-operation between both the nations. The retention of their alliance was considered 75 essential for the safety, stability and peace of the world.

Tanaka pledged to reduce the existing trade imbalances in the Japanese-U.S. trade deals. Though Taiwan was not specifically mentioned due to Tanaka's skilful diplomacy, yet both nations reaffirmed the maintenance of the 1960 Treaty of Mutual Co-operation and Security. On the whole, the meeting at Hawaii was important in so for as it implied that both the nations were free to take separate but parallel steps towards China without interference from the other. Ronald L. Ziegler, White House Press Secretary, observed:

our view is that each country will follow their own policy... U.S. would not attempt to offer advice to the Japanese Government, we are satisfied that Japan will not act in any way adverse to our mutual interests. We are confident nothing they will do will affect the mutual security treaty. (76)

Ziegler's statement and his fears over the attitude of Japan as far as the Security Treaty was concerned were somewhat similar to those of U. Alexis Johnson, the Under Jecretary of State. When questioned at Hawaii over the Japanese moves towards Peking,

<sup>78</sup> For full text of the Joint Statement issued at Hawaii, see Department of State Bulletin, vol. 67,25 September 1972, pp. 329-31.

<sup>76</sup> New York Times, I September 1972.

Johnson also affirmed that the United States was confident that even though Japan was free to develop its relations with China any way it liked, it was not going to act in a way which was 77 "contrary to our mutual security interests with Taiwan". These statements showed that the major concern of the United States in the Pacific region was its security commitments to Taiwan. The bases on Japan had been retained to fulfil American treaty obligations to its allies. But if Japan was to cut-off relations with Taiwan several clauses of the Eutual Security Pact of 1960 would have become redundant.

Lonetheless, the Hawaiian communique was received with mixed feelings both in Japan and in Washington. It marked a watershed in American-Japanese relations. The Seattle Times (Massachussetts) observed proudly that the Hawaiian talks signified "the beginning of a new era of constant dialogue between our two countries". The Los Angeles Times (California) wrote that the Hawaiian conference clearly showed that "the alliance between the two nations had indeed been relatined and that Tanaka had achieved his announced intent of establishing a more equal partnership". The editorial went on to say that a 'new dimension' to Japanese-American relations had been added due to Japan's growing self-assurance and

<sup>77</sup> Quoted in Martin E. Meinstein, "Is Japan Changing Its Defense Policy", <u>Pacific Community</u> (Tokyo), vol. 4, January 1973, p. 189.

<sup>78</sup> Editorials on File (New York, N.Y.), vol. 3, 1-15 September 1972, p. 1103.

decision to follow a more independent foreign policy. The

Mashingtor Post while acknowledging and appreciating the sense
of "cheerful realism" that had prevailed in Hawaii, criticised
the communique for being a "bland and dull affair" with the most
important points being the ommissions, namely, the lack of a
specific mention of military security in the Pacific. The Chicago
Tribune remarked that Mixon had gone towards the 'setting sun' to
meet Prime Minister Tanaka of the land of the 'rising sun'. These
paradoxical wordings were intended to characterize the problems
involved in the U.S. Japanese relationship, The Evening Bulletin
(Philidelphia, Pc) saw in the talks an implicit blessing of lixon

#### TATAMA VISITS PEKING

specific guarantee for the security of Taiwan.

for Tanaka's scheduled trip to Peking, particularly, because of

the fact that no pressure had been exercised on lanaka to make a

Tanaka's scheduled visit to Pekin; in September 1972 was followed by a series of diplomatic, as well as technical missions, regotiations and other agreements with the People's Republic of China. Most important of all was the understanding reached on Taiwan. Japan recognized the People's Republic of China's claim to be the sole legitimate Government of China. The establishment of diplomatic relations with Peking led to severing of diplomatic

<sup>79</sup> Ibid., p. 1104.

<sup>80</sup> lbid., p. 1105.

<sup>81</sup> Ibid., p. 1103.

<sup>82</sup> Ibid., p. 1101.

links with Taipei. Japan, however, was to continue trade and 83 other relations with Taiwan.

The policy statements of Tanaka continued to stress on a new triangular relationship while assigning an active role for Japan. These statements impressed upon Lixon to issue an issue an invitation once again to Emperor Hirohito to visit Mashington. The invitation was duly issued but to Lixon's dismay it was declined by the Emperor.

Summing up the general feeling in Tokyo, Tanaka said that since the United States was no longer able to solve the problems of the world alone, other nations should not expect it to do so.

Japanese Foreign Minister whire pointing out to the crux of the whole problem said,

What is furdamentally to be desired, is for us both to have an unshakeable trust in each other, to have a very deep mutual understanding. I think this need for a deep mutual understanding and mutual trust lies at the heart of any talk of policy objectives. (85)

Just when it appeared that the strains in the relations of Japan and the United States had straightened out, there was a setback. This resulted owing to the American failure to include Japan in the post-Vietnam war consultations on reconstruction of the war rawaged economy of Vietnam. The omission

iew York Times, 27 December 1972; and Ralph Clough, mast usia and U.S. Security, (Washington, D.C., 1975), p. 30-82.

<sup>84 &</sup>lt;u>New York Times</u>, 2 July 1973.

<sup>35</sup> lew York Times, 26 January and 18 February 1973.

confirmed that Mashington feered Japan's active role in world effairs - particularly as "one of the pillars of peace in Asia". The excuse given for the deliberate exclusion of Japan was that Henoi had objected to the Japanese participation since the latter had permitted use of its military bases in the Vietnam war. The fact was that Japar had actually offered to foot 50 per cent of the & million multinational reconstruction fund for Vietnam, much to the distate of Washington. This was further confirmed when the U.S. Ambassador to Japan Robert S. Ingersoll adviced Japan's Foreign Kinistry officials that the announced mission for Japanese aconomic assistance to Haroi be called off till Kissinger completed his visit to North Vietnam. However. K1ssinger did not want to give the impression that he was opposed to any Japanese initiative. At a news conference on 22 February 1973 he made this clear and told that the United States was not only not opposed to any Japanese assistance to the Democratic Republic of Vietnem or to any other country of Indochina, but positively welcomed such a move. It regarded it as an exercise of Japan's sense of responsibility for the maintenance of stability in Asia.

Missinger's statement truly reflected the success of

<sup>86 &</sup>lt;u>The Times</u> (London), 19 February 1973, p. 10.

<sup>87</sup> Ibid.

For full text of Kissinger's News Conference of 22 February 1973 see <u>Department of State Bulletin</u>, vol. 63, 19 March 1973, pp. 318-13.

Lixon's policy of devolution of power and responsibility which he had set out to achieve on coming to White House in 1969. By the end of 1972 and early months of 1973 Japan was well set out on a path of autonomous and independent foreign policy. The resentment created by the 'Nixon Shocks' had abated as a result of American initiative. By making Japan share in American responsibilities, the Lixon Administration had succeeded in putting the American relationship with Japan on a more satisfactory basis.

# Chapter III

ON MATTERS OF DEFENCE AND SECURITY:
A NEW ROLE FOR JAPAN

Another area of significance which greatly affected the US-Japanese relations related to matters of defence and security. The United States, in the Fifties, had constructed a defence and security strategy assigning Japan a very important role. The strategy was devised on the basis of the perception of the threat from the communist powers, as well as the level of technological development and the distribution of power within the international system. All these factors had undergone radical transformation calling for changes in the nature of the United States' relationship with its allies. The Lixon Administration dealt with this problem.

#### REVERSION OF OKINAWA

Since 1951, Japan was linked with the United States by a Mutual Security Pact which established American control over 1 Okinewa, thereby making Japan an integral part of the defensive network in the Pacific region. The American occupation of okinawa was a grim and ugly reminder of the Peace Treaty that had been imposed on Japan after its defeat at the hands of the Allies. It was a clear infringement of its sovereignty and national honour. For this reason there was a strong and ever growing feeling of resentment against the continued American occupation of

ckinawa is an island prefecture of Japan situated to the South test of Tokyo and faces the Philippines, Formosa and China. In accordance with the terms of the Peace Treaty of 1951, it was governed by an American General and used the dollar as its currency. Its possession was essential for the American "forward strategy" in the Pacific.

okinawa. The Japanese statesmen responding to the pressure within their country, applied the same on the Americans, for the reversion of Okinawa to Japan. In June 1957, President bisenhower promised to Premier Lobusuke Kishi that Okinawa would be returned to Japan once the tensions in the Far East decreased. All the successive American Presidents repeated the pledge. But the pledge was one sided, in as much as the Americans alone, were to finally decide when the conditions were ripe for the reversion.

In 1969, President Nixon was quick to realize the intricacies involved in the Okinawa problem. He was aware of the fact that the nearly one million Japanese citizens on Okinawa could not possibly remain under the United States for too long. The successive demonstrations and strikes on the Island pointed out the hostility of the Japanese over the continuous use of Okinawa as a base for the B-52 Bombers. The sudden discovery of chemical weapons on Okinawa further enflamed Japanese sentiments and forced Nixon to find a speedy solution to the problem. With the Nixon Doctrine envisaging an eventual pull out of American forces

<sup>2 &</sup>lt;u>Department of State Bulletin</u> (Washington, D.C.), vol. 37, 8 July 1957, pp. 51-53.

Prospects", Asian Survey (Berkeley), vol. 11, May 1971, p. 496; Far Eastern Economic Review (Hongkong), vol. 71, 10 April 1971, p. 11; and P.A. Karasimha Murthy, "Reversion of Okinawa & Japan's Future Defence Posture", China Report (New Delhi), vol. 6, January-February 1970, pp. 17-22.

<sup>1</sup> lew York Times, 10 June 1969; and Christian Science Monitor (Boston), 22 July 1969.

from their various outposts, the lixor Admiristration considered it a ripe time for the reversion of Okinawa, and thus put at rest the growing anti-American sentiment in Okinawa as well as in Japan which might have hindered a peaceful extension of the Security Pact in June 1970. Thus, to earn the Japanese goodwill this growing and malignant 'tumour' in the U.S.-Japanese relationship was removed.

Details on the terms of Okinawa reversion had already been worked out at various levels, by the United States Defense and State Departments with their various Japanese counterparts. Ihese culminated in the preliminary talks held between the Decretary of State Alliem Rogers and the Japanese Foreign Minister Kiichi Alichi in Washington. In a news conference on 5 June 1969, after his talks with Alichi, Secretary Rogers hinted at what was likely to take place at the coming top level summit meeting between Kixon and Sato. While speaking on the progress of talks with Japan on the future of Okinawa, Rogers stated that:

The fact is that our interests are common. The interest of Japan in the Far East is to assume a greater burden of economic aid and to provide additional security for that region. Our objective is complementary. We would like to reduce our presence in that area, to some extent lessen our foreign aid, consistent with our security obligations under treaties. (5)

Rogers implied that the U.S. desped to minimize its presence in the Far East, assuming that Japan would take up more responsibility for that area. The vacuum created by a U.S. withdrawal would

<sup>5</sup> Department of State Bulletin, vol. 60, 23 June 1969, pp. 529-30.

be filled by Japan. This possibly meant that the United States was willing to hand over Okinawa, provided, Japan linked up its security with that of the Far East. Following the Rogers-Alichitalks, Nixon invited Sato to Washington in Movember 1969 to discuss the future of Okinawa. Mixon's welcome address to Sato on his arrival in the White House on 19 November 1969, was in itself a harbinger of Tokyo's new role in the Pacific. He said:

Today, as we look to the future of the Pacific, we recognize that whether peace survives in the last third of the century will depend more on what happens in the Pacific than in any other area of the world. And whether we have peace and prosperity and progress in the Pacific will depend more than anything else upon the cooperation of the United States and Japan, the two strongest and the two most prosperous nations in the Pacific area. (6)

The Nixon-Sate joint communique thus became the most significant document in East Asian affairs. Thile amouncing the return of administrative rights over chinawa back to Japan, clause six of the document "recognized the vital role played by the U.S. forces in Chinawa in the present situation in the Far 7 East". Both the leaders affirmed that "the mutual security interests of the United States and Japan could be accommodated within the arrangements for the return of the administrative rights over Okinawa to Japan". The two leaders agreed to complete

Public Papers of the Presidents of United States, Richard Pixon 1969 (Washington, D.C., U.S. Government Printing Office, 1971), pp. 946-7.

<sup>7 &</sup>lt;u>Department of State Bulletin</u>, vol. 61, 15 December 1969, p. 555.

<sup>8</sup> Ibid.

the reversion arrangements by the end of 1972, "without detriment to the security of the Far East including Japan". The document went on to state that the "United States would retain under the terms of the Treaty of Butual Cooperation and Security such military facilities and areas in chinawa as required in the mutual security of both countries". Clause seven of the communique declared that, "upon return of the administrative rights, the Treaty of Mutual Cooperation and Security and its related agreements would apply to chinawa without modification thereof". Sate significantly stated that the reversion would be "accomplished without affecting the United States efforts to assure the South Vietnamese people the opportunity to determine their own political future without outside interference".

The meaning of all those clauses was clear. Together the clauses asserted Japan's solidarity with the United States. Japan assured that it shared the policy objectives of the U.S. towards Asia and therefore, reversion of Okinawa could be accomplished without any qualms on the part of Mashington. The terms of the Security Pact became directly applicable to Okinawa thereby assuring the United States, continued access to the facilities on Okinawa. A report in the Lew York Times rightly concluded that Okinawa Pact, indeed, facilitated the use of U.S. forces in Japan for the fulfilment of American commitments abroad to

<sup>9</sup> Ibid.

countries like South Korea and laiwan.

Steps towards the reversion of Ukingwa went ahead at full speed, notwithstanding the stresses and strains caused by the controversial textile issue. The Reversion Agreement, televised simultaneously in both Tokyo and Washington, was signed on 17 June 1971, by Secretary Rogers and Foreign Minister Alichi. According to the terms of the Agreement, the United States surrendered, in favour of Japan, its rights and interests in Okinawa island, acquired under Article 3 of the 1951 Treaty of Though no specific mention was made to return Peace with Japan. Okinawa nuclear free to Japan, nonetheless, keeping in mind the emotions of the Japanese over the issue of nuclear weapons, clause seven of the Agreement categorically stated that the reversion would be carried out "not in contradiction" to the Japanese interests.

It was, however, only after the ratification by the U.S. Senate, later, that ukinawa was formally restored to Japan in an impressive ceremony on 15 hay 1972, held at lokyo and attended by Vice President Spiro Agnew, Japanese Emperor Hirohito, Premier

<sup>10 &</sup>lt;u>Lew York Times</u>, 22 Lovember 1969. For comments of other newspapers see <u>Editorials on Files</u> (New York), vol. 3, 16-31 May 1972, pp. 723-5.

<sup>11</sup> See chapter IV.

<sup>12 &</sup>lt;u>Department of State Bulletin</u>, vol. 65, 12 July 1971, pp. 33-35.

<sup>13</sup> Ibid.

14

Sato and several other officials from both sides.

The reversion of Ukinawa should not be treated as a magnanimous act on the part of the United States. There were several reasons which had forced the United States to give up the island which had cost it nearly 12,520 lives in the Second and also, had served as an important military base World War, in the Cold War struggle against the rising threat of international communism. But it was primarily to retain continued friendship and support of Japan for U.S. policies in Asia, and to assure the continuation of the Security Treaty, that the reversion was eventually contemplated. Interestingly enough, the price of granting back administrative rights over ukinawa to Japan, was fixed at \$20 million by the American policy makers. This was, despite the fact, that the U.J. was going to continue the pursuit of its security interests in Asia and the Fer Bast through Japanese help. The reversion of Okinawa was not to cause eny disruption of U.S. activities. In fact, it went ahead vigorously with its plans. The <u>Few York Times</u> informed, that the plans for the extension of Kadena airport with a budget of approximately \$60 million, were to be continued. The Par <u>Eastern Economic Raview noted</u>, that the plans for the extension

<sup>14</sup> New York Times, 15 Hay 1972.

<sup>15 &</sup>lt;u>U.S. News & Morld Report</u> (Washington, D.C.), vol. 38, 28 June 1971, p. 42.

<sup>16</sup> Lew York Times, 5 July 1970.

of U.S. facilities at Oura, which was already a crucial base for Poseidon and Polaris submarines, remained unchanged. The Reversion Agreement of July 1971 revealed some more interesting features. out of the 145 bases on Okinawa, 88 were not be returned, and, out of the remaining 57 bases, 12 were to be taken over by the Japanese troops and 34 were to be deactivated. According to a Japanese source, the Agreement did not materially effect the military and strategic position of the United States. The U.S. bases were reduced from 14.8 per cent of the total land 18 surface to 12.3 per cent only. In fact, a well placed official source was reported to have remarked: "Even after the return of Okinawa administrative rights I am of the opinior that we can freely take operational actions in order to protect the common interests of Japan and the United States".

Soon after the signing of the agreement, the Defense Agency and the top military representatives of the United States in Tokyo lost no time in arranging for Japan's take-over of the defence of Okinawa. In the agreement signed between the two, the 20 number of forces to be deployed by Japan were also specified.

19

<sup>17</sup> Far Eastern Economic Review, vol. 71, 2 January 1971, p. 18.

Ibid., vol. 77, 1 July 1972, p. 14; and Asabi Journal, 22 october 1971, p. 95. Guoted in Jon Halliday and Mc-Cormack, Japanese Imperialism Today (London, 1973), p. 200.

Halliday and McCormack, n. 18.

John K. Emmorson and Leonard A. Humphreys, <u>Fill Japan</u> Rearm? (Vashington, D.C., 1973), pp. 71-73.

The Japanese Defense Agency, according to press reports, had even decided to send its forces to Ukinawa on 15 hay 1972, the very day of the reversion. Thus, if American rule ended in Ukinawa, the Japanese forces moved in to rule over the Island.

### THE FUTUAL SECURITY PACT

The U.S.-Japanese Mutual Security Pact of 1951, renamed, the U.S.-Japanese Mutual Co-operation and Security Pact, when revised in 1960, was yet another significant issue. It constantly came under hard criticism and seriously impaired the U.S.-Japanese relations.

The Security Treaty had granted the United States the right to deploy its armed forces in and around Japan. Right from its inception, the Japanese opposition parties, in particular the Japan Socialist Party and the Japan Communist Party, had assailed the Treaty. These critics described it with justification, as an unequal treaty imposed on Japan as a price for its freedom. The climax of their opposition was reached when the time for the renewal of the Treaty came in 1960. Intensive efforts of the opposition parties succeeded in thwarting the proposed visit of President Eisenhower to Tokyo and culminated in the eventual resignation of the then Japanese Premier, Nobusuke 23 Kishi. Fonetheless, the Treaty was modified and renewed in

<sup>21</sup> Ibid.

<sup>22</sup> George Packard, III, <u>Protest in Tokyo: The Security Treaty</u>
<u>Crisis of 1960</u> (New Jersey, 1966), pp. 16-32.

<sup>23</sup> Ibid.

1960 for a period of ten years, after which it was to become subject to a one year notice period in case either party desired its termination. The modified form of the Treaty succeeded in making Japan willing to play an active role not only in its own defence but also for the maintenance of the peace and security in East Asia. Most significant of all was the provision for prior consultation with Japan under Article Four of the Treaty.

with increasing American involvement in local conflicts and the perpetual use of military bases on Japan, the latter grew more apprehensive of American policies. It began to fear being dragged into war unwillingly. Upposition in Japan to the Treaty, was increasing rapidly, particularly because, many Japanese came to realize that no threat to Japanese security actually existed. This was revealed in the Asahi Survey of January 1969. Whereas 52 per cent of the respondents did not perceive existence of any outside threat to the security of Japan, only 32 per cent of the respondents perceived such a 25 threat. Then questioned about the usefulness of the American bases for Japanese security, 41 per cent of the respondents found them very "harmful" and 44 per cent of the respondents felt that

For the text of Treaty see Arthur M. Schlesinger, Jr., The Dynamics of World Power: A Documentary History of United States Foreign Policy 1945-73 (New York, 1973), pp. 75-77.

<sup>25</sup> Eantanabe Akio, "Reversion of Okinawa: The Changing U.J.-Japan Alliance", Chuo Koron, August 1971 quoted in Robert Scalapino, American Japanese Relations in a Changing Era (New York, 1972), p. 100.

the preservation of these bases promoted american selfish This low perception of external threat by the interests. people of Japan was highly instrumental in influencing their government's stend on its security policies. Added to this was the fast dwindling confidence in American defence commitments. The results of these various public opinion polls perturbed the Rixon Administration. Utmost precaution was therefore suggested to avoid any further embittering of the situation. Then an American reconnaissance plane flying over the North Korean coast in April 1969, operating from the American air bases on Japan, was shot down, it gave rise to heated criticism in Japan. was feared that if such negligence continued, the United States would sooner or later find itself left with no Japanese bases after the expiry of the Security Treaty.

<sup>27</sup> This was confirmed by the following periodic poll carried out by the Japanese dailies; quoted in Ibid:

| No: Of Cases           | Yomiuri<br>(June 1969)<br>(2,311) | Central Research<br>(February 1970)<br>(2,255) |
|------------------------|-----------------------------------|--|
| U.S. will defend Japan | 37 %                              | 30 %   |
| U.S. will not          | 29 %                              | 39 %   |
| Don't know             | 34 %                              | 31 🖟   |
|                        | 100 %                             | 100 %  |

A good per cent of those who formerly believed and those who were not sure whether the United States will defend Jrpan had moved to the position that it would not.

<sup>26</sup> Scalapino, n. 25, p. 101.

<sup>28</sup> York Times, 18 April 1969.

Pixon was quick to realize the need to work fast and eliminate opposition to the Security Treaty, which was scheduled to expire by June 1970. Okinawa reversion was therefore timely, for, it also helped in "defanging" the security issue. Japan realize that the United States had no territorial ambitions but only desired peaceful and friendly relations with Japan. Sato's visit to Mashington in Lovember 1969 further improved the existing climate between the two nations. During all the three meetings between Mixon and Sato on 19, 20 and 21 November, a wide range of problems were discussed. The joint communique issued on 21 hovember 1969 at the end of their talks emphasized the continued importance of the Security Treaty. Both the leaders affirmed the intention of their governments to firmly maintain the Treaty on the basis of mutual trust and common evaluation of the international situation. It was also agreed to maintain close contacts between the two governments over all matters of peace and security in the Far East. Rixon reiterated that the "U.S. would continue to contribute to the maintenance of international peace and security in the Far East by honouring its defence treaty obligations in the area". Sato while attesting to the importance of the American troops in Far East, also suggested that the U.S. withdrawal from the Far East would undermine regional security. For the maintenance of peace and stability

<sup>29 &</sup>lt;u>Department of State Bulletin</u>, n. 7.

<sup>30</sup> Ibid.

it was imperative that the United States not retreat from the area. Even on the question of sharing the responsibilities, Sato openly moved towards the acceptance of a wider and more active role for Japan in Asia. He stated that, "the security of the Republic of Korea was essential to Japan's own security", and he went on to add that "the maintenance of peace and security in the Taiwan area was also a most important factor for the security of Japan".

While linking the security of Japan with that of Korea and Taiwan, Premier Sato ushered in a new role for Japan. no specific or positive statement was made to that effect, it could be inferred from Sato's statements, that Japan had indirectly agreed to spur up its defence forces so as to fulfil the new responsibilities acquired under the lixon-Sato joint communique of 1969. In Clause Seven of the communique Sato had actually said that the, "security of Japan could not be adequately maintained without international peace and security in the Far Wast and, therefore, the security of the countries in the Far East was a matter of serious concern for Japan". It automatically followed that Japan would, therefore, not obstruct the fulfilment of the defence commitments of the United States, made to the other far Eastern nations. After the signing of the 1969 communique, Sato repeatedly emphasized the essential linkage between

<sup>31</sup> Ibid.

32

Japan's security and that of the region. This was the basic premise on which the new role of Japan, as accepted by Premier Sato, was based.

A few days later Sato, while speaking to the Lower House of the Japanese Diet, repeated that, "Japan intends to firmly maintain its security treaty relationship with the U.S. over a 33 considerable period of time". This meant that Japan would continue to rely on the U.S. forces in the fer East and to provide America with bases including those on Okinawa for the fulfilment of its commitments. The Japanese Prime Linister declared emphatically, that he considered the 'partnership' with the United States as the foundation of his government's policy. A careful scrutiny of Sato's important speeches in 1969-70, would suggest the possibility of an understanding that Japan was to be responsible for its conventional defence, whereas the United 34 States was responsible for its nuclear defence alone.

Sato's statements to the Diet indicated that he agreed with the basic direction of Rixon's approach to foreign policy. A few days later, in January 1970, the Under Secretary for Political Affairs and also a former U.S. Ambassador to Japan, U. Alexis Johnson, testified before the Senate Foreign Relations

The most remarkable of all was Sato's speech at the Lational Press Club at Washington, D.C. soon after signing of the communique. See <u>Lew York Times</u>, 22 November 1969.

<sup>33</sup> Ibid., 3 December 1969.

<sup>34</sup> Ibid.

Committee. In his testimony he said:

Hitherto the Japanese Government, the Japanese people in general, have tended to take the attitude that their security arrangements with the United States had significance only in so far as the security of Japan itself was concerned.... What they are saying here for the first time is that they recognize that the security of Japan cannot be separated from that of Korea, Taiwan, and our obligations elsewhere in the area and, thus, in looking at the question of our bases and our facilities in Japan, they will look at it in terms of the security of the whole area rather than in the security just of Japan itself...it represented a new stage of thinking in Japan. (35)

The above statement implied the identity in the thinking of Sato as well as that of important U.S. officials. In other words, they believed that Japan had attained maturity and was willing to share responsibility with the United States for the defence of the Far East.

## A NEW ROLF FOR JAPAN

Sub-Committee on U.S. Security Agreements and Commitments abroad, of the Committee on Foreign Relations, affirmed that Japan had been handed over the responsibility of defending itself against any conventional military attack. Testifying before a closed session of the sub-committee, headed by Jenator Stuart Symington (Dem., Missouri), U. Alexis Johnson informed, that the U.S. had

US Senate, 91st Congress, 2nd session, Subcommittee on U.J. Security Agreements and Commitments abroad of the Committee on Foreign Relations; hearings on "U.S. Security Agreements and Commitments Abroad - Japan and Okinawa" (Washington, D.C., 1970), pp. 1 and 162. Quoted in Halliday and McCormack, n. 18, pp. 198-9.

<sup>36 &</sup>lt;u>lew York Times</u>, 24 August 1970.

"no forces, either ground or air, in Japan that are directly related to the direct conventional defense of Japan". This fact, according to Johnson, signified that the United States was only encouraging its allies "to do more for themselves". It was revealed during these hearings that the steps towards devolution of military responsibility to Japan for its own defence, had already begun during the Johnson Administration. Alexis Johnson also informed that a major justification for the retention of American bases was, to enable the Americans to fulfil their commitments to South Korea, Taiwan, Philippines and 37 the other South East Asian countries. The question, however, was whether Japan had assumed, completely or even partially, the responsibility for their defence.

## STRUNGER SELF-DEFENCE FURCES FUR JAPAN

Close American-Japanese co-operation in defence matters had continued even during the post-occupation period. Before coming to the White House as President, Nixon had expressed his opinion in favour of Japan's ending its 'no war' Article and 38 taking up defence responsibilities in East Asia. By the time Nixon came to power, he was fully aware of Japan's capability with regard to carrying on its own defence. And because of its confidence in this matter, the United States could go ahead with its strategic plans in co-operation with Japan, by giving it

<sup>37</sup> Ibid.

Richard Mixon, "Asia After Vietnam", <u>Foreign Affairs</u> (New York), vol. 46, uctober 1967, p. 120.

progressively greater responsibility. Accordingly, policy statements made by various officials in Japan, urged an increase in 39 the Self-Defence Force of Japan. While on a short visit to washington in october 1969, Takeo Fukuda, Japanese Finance Minister had already laid down the outlines of his new proposal for Japan's conventional defence. He suggested that Japan develop its own military strength as much as was permitted under the Japanese Constitution. Fukuda added, that the development of Japan's conventional defence capability would directly lead to the withdrawal of the U.S. forces from Japan. While applauding Mixon's moves towards the reduction of American military strength in Asia, Fukuda expressed his apprehension over the total disengagement of America from Asia, as envisaged in the Nixon Doctrine.

Significantly, barely a few days before Fukuda's visit to the United States, the Japanese Defense Agency issued a Draft White Paper on Defense, the first ever since the Second World 40 tar ended. This Draft White Paper was a result of the efforts of the newly appointed Director General of the Japanese Defense Agency, Makasone Yasuhiro, who already held a strong reputation for being an advocate of an "autonomous defense policy" for Japan. Thus Makasone's appointment activated the entire Defense Agency. In view of the Mixor Doctrine, and the awareness of the 'era of

<sup>39 &</sup>lt;u>Yew York Times</u>, 3 October 1969.

<sup>40</sup> Ibid, 18 September 1969.

choice' brought in by the security ireaty of June 1970, along with knowledge of the gradual American troop withdrawal from Korea, lekasone, decided that it was high time some changes were brought about in the Japanese Self-Defense Force. The Draft thite Paper stressed on increased self-defense forces for Japan and urged the armed forces to be prepared to meet any eventuality of military aggression. It also stipulated the doubling-up of defence expenditure from 1972 onwards, for a period of five years. Lakasone was also reported to have explained, that by the end of the above plan, Japan would have 245,000 tons of naval vessels, 900 modern military aircraft, approximately 1,000 tanks and 286,000 men under arms.

In early September 1970, the Japanese news media hinted at the possibility of Ackasone's forthcoming visit to Mashington for talks with the American defence officials. Both, the Americans and the Japanese, were anxious to know each other's views on defence problems common to both. The Draft Thite Paper had reised serious apprehensions in Mashington, that Japan was set on the path to militarism. However, Lakasone's short visit to Mashington in September 1970, succeeded in allaying these fears. He made it clear that Japan had no desire whatsoever to acquire nuclear weapors. He also assured Mashington that Japan was not intent on moving on the path of a militarism of the pre-war days.

<sup>41 &</sup>lt;u>For Lastery LConomic Review</u>, vol. 71, 2 January 1971, p. 18.

It was not urtil 20 October 1970, that the final white Paper on defence was made public. Its timing was important. It came a few months after the Lixon-Sato summit, and only one month after Lakasone's return from Washington. The White Paper codified nearly all the clauses of the Lixon-sato 1969 communi-But while proclaiming Japan's aspirations to adhere to its three non-nuclear principles, and the earlier pledge to possess no offensive weapons or send Japanese troops abroad, the White Paper added that Japan could, however, move shead to acquire small nuclear weapons for self-defence without violating the This inclusion aroused world-wide cri-Japanese Constitution. ticism for, it was seen as a sign of the resurgence of Japanese militarism. In the Urited States there was great relief that the Defence Paper did not allow preeminence to autoromous defence by Japan over the Mutual Security Presty. However, the press was quick to point out that no ceiling had been fixed on conventional defence forces of Japan, implying its unlimited increase. pite this, American-Japanese agreement over defence policies continued. Askasone was reported to have even proposed joint use of American bases. He declared willingness to take over, on behalf of the American authorities, administration of the American

<sup>42</sup> Ammerson and Humphreys, n. 20, p. 20.

For an elaborate study of the world-wide response to the White Paper see Ibid., p. 33; Ralph Clough, East Asia and U.J. Security (Mashington, D.C., 1975), p. 58; and Martin E. Meinstein, "Is Japan Changing Its Defence Policy?", Pacific Community (Tokyo), vol. 4, January 1973, p. 179.

ted that provisions for the use of the bases would be made whenever the United States wished to use them. Besides this, hakasome continued to work towards the objective of a defence force
comparatively less dependent on the U.S., but working in close cooperation with the U.S. armed forces.

It was in consonance with this that a major reduction of 46 U.S. forces in Japan was being contemplated by Washington. The proposed reduction was in conformity with the Nixon Doctrine of 1969, as well as, the tight financial position of the United States. The Asahi Shimbun report also carried a series of moves including the transfer of 54 Phantom jets and 18 RF-4C reconnaissance planes, and also, the transfer of the 7th fleet from Misawa in Northern Japan to Korea, and from Yokusuka to Sasebo in Southern Japan respectively. The report stated that all the naval observation planes currently based at Astugi, near Tokyo, would be withdrawn, and the facilities for ship-repair at Yokusuka and, the Itazuke Air Force Base on Kyushu, would be handed over to 47 Japan. The net result of these various transfers was a massive reduction of nearly 12,000 men of the U.S. forces, located in

<sup>44 &</sup>lt;u>Yew York Times</u>, 14 February 1970.

<sup>45</sup> Ibid., 6 March 1970.

<sup>46</sup> Asahi Shimbun, 28 November 1970.

<sup>47</sup> New York Times, 29 November 1970.

Japan. It was, however, notable that the U.S. Defence Department made no comment whatsoever over this widely publicized report. Nevertheless, a spokeman of the U.S. Embassy remarked that, "there had been a continuing reduction in U.S. forces in Japan". In an obvious attempt to diffuse the effect of undue publicity, this spokesman added that the subject of bases has been under discussion between the two governments on a continuing basis. He implied that these reports were not specially important.

eventually announced the long awaited plans to bring about a reduction in its combat forces in Japan. It spelled out the details of the reduction and and transfers which nearly corroborated the earlier report published by Asabi Shimbun. In addition, the American report also envisaged a very drastic reduction in 50 the American force on Okinawa from 45,000 men to 5,000 men.

### JAPAN'S FOURTH DEFENSE BUILD-UP PLAN

Japan's expenditure on defence continued to rise. In March 1971, the Japanese Diet gave its endorsement to a new budget for the Fourth Five Year Defense Building Plan for Japan, succeeding the Third Defense Build-up Plan, which was to end by

Department of State Bulletin, vol. 64, 19 April 1971, p. 528; and New York Times, 19 November 1970.

<sup>49</sup> lew York Times, Ibid.

<sup>50</sup> Ibid., 22 December 1970.

31 March 1972. The Times (London) noted that "The Fourth Defense programme, running from 1972 to 1976 will cost from £6,000 million upwards - and the operative word is "upwards". implied that no maximum limit was fixed, indicating further acceleration of arms build-up. The new defence budget was published in January 1972, and revealed a 19.6 per cent increase over the The Plan was received by the Japanese Press previous year. with a great deal of hostility, for it found no justification either for the proposed massive military build-up, or, for the heavy expenditure to be incurred. Besides, not only was Japan to embark on the construction of supersonic jet trainer fighters but also to begin manufacture of the McDonnell Douglas E-4 EJ Phantom fighter aircrafts, despite the fact that both of these were available at much cheaper rates from the United States.

The Fourth Defense Build-up Plan was to improve Japan's defence forces so as to counter-check the local conflicts. This suggested that Japan was also to build-up its offensive capabilities, in order "to cope with the localized wars, maintain air supremacy over its own territory", and, "control neighbouring 55 seas within the necessary boundaries".

<sup>51</sup> The Times (London), 29 April 1971, quoted in Halliday and McCormack, n. 18, p. 84.

<sup>52</sup> Ibid.

For various press comments see Halliday and McCormack, n. 18, pp. 85-86; and Emmerson and Humphreys, n. 20, pp. 38-41.

<sup>54 &</sup>lt;u>The Times</u>, 15 January 1972.

<sup>55</sup> Scalapino, n. 25, p. 104.

## THE SECRETARY OF DEFENCE VISITS JAPAN

These developments in the defence policy of Japan only indicated that it was, at this stage, ready and willing to accept a wider political and military role commensurate with its growing economic power. Japan first sought the American endorsement of its new role. Perhaps, it would be more correct to say that this new role of Japan was conceived by the United States in the hope, that the diversion of Japan's resources to defence would lessen the economic challenge of Japan. might have conceived the idea, at this juncture, the views of these two countries on this matter seemed to converge. confirmed when Melvin R. Laird, the U.S. Secretary of Defence, paid a long visit to Japan in 1971, the first one made by any U.S. Secretary of Defence. Laird's visit had been preceded by that of Makasone's to Washington in September 1970. During his visit, Nakasone had expressed aspirations for Japan to be looked upon in the future as an equal partner of the United States in the sphere of nuclear technology. In pursuance of this goal he had then urged the U.S. officials, especially Laird, to supply Japan with the needed technology and technical knowhow for the implementation of the idea. Laird's visit to Japan in July 1971 was to make an assessment of the situation.

During his stay in Japan, Laird made a careful survey of

<sup>56</sup> New York Times, 6 July 1971.

<sup>57</sup> Ibid., 8 July 1971.

the Japanese military scene. He was appaulled at the obsolete arms and armaments and other equipments in possession of the Japanese forces. In view of the above existing anomalies, Laird seemed to have indulged in a sales promotion plan by urging the Japanese Government to buy modern equipments from the U.S., particularly planes, from America. He reminded Japan that the United States was spending 7 per cent of its GNP on defence and this heavy burden could no longer have the approval of the U.S. He also warned Japan about the continued development Congress. of Soviet missiles, and its increasing naval power. He impressed upon the Japanese people, the fact that even China had begun to deploy medium range ballistic missiles. Laird was thus. indirectly complaining about the increasing burden the security of Japan imposed on the United States under the changing strategic balance in the far East. From his various statements, some Japanese gathered the impression that the United States wanted Japan to acquire nuclear weapons. Un hearing such rumours and receiving much criticism, Laird decided to set them at rest. While answering questions in a news conference, he quickly denied that he had ever suggested that Japan should go nuclear. clarified his position by saying, "I see no role for Japan regarding a nuclear deterrent in the 1970s or beyond. To responsible Japanese official has suggested to me on this trip and I have not

<sup>58</sup> Halliday and McCormack, n. 18, p. 81.

<sup>59 &</sup>lt;u>Rew York Times</u>, 8 July 1971.

60

suggested it to them. On the contrary, Laird even added:

If I were a defense planner here (i.e. in Japan) I would set a
higher priority on conventional defense capabilities. I can
assure you our government will continue to provide the nuclear
umbrella. (61)

The U.S. State Department also categorically denied knowledge of any "responsible body of opinion in Japan or the United States that advocates possession of nuclear weapons for Japan or 68 foresees such a necessity or possibility". Kevertheless, it could not be ignored that Laird during his stay in Tokyo, was actually impressing upon Japan, the need to rapidly develop its own sophisticated conventional weapons and not nuclear weapons by simultaneously assuring the U.S. nuclear umbrella. more, the United States was having a growing unfavourable balance of trade with Japan for many years. Particularly, in the last few years it had been increasing at an alarming rate. Une sure way of reducing the gap was to ask Japan to acquire sophisticated conventional weapons, in the long run by producing them in Japan but, in the short run by purchasing them from the United States itself.

When the Secretary of Treasury John B. Connally visited Japan in lovember 1971, he repeated what Laird had said before. Connally's task was to improve the existing trade imbalance

<sup>60</sup> Ibid., 11 July 1971.

<sup>61</sup> Ibid.

<sup>62</sup> Ibid.

between Japan and the United States. As a solution, he suggested that Japan should buy more military equipment, including 63 planes, in order to cover up the existing trade imbalances.

# CHANGE IN ATTITUDE TUNARDS JAPAN'S SECURITY POLICY

The announcement of Nixon's proposed visit to Peking and the admission of the People's Republic of China to the U.N., made Japan aware of the changes that had occurred in the power relationships in Asia. In Japan itself, public opinion polls revealed increasing sentiments in favour of improving relations 64 with China rather than with the United States. Therefore, the Japanese Government's attitude towards the U.S.-Japan Security Treaty was coming under increasing criticism. Although Sate had reiterated his support for it in November 1969, after Nixon's China shocks of July-August 1971, the wisdom of the continuation of the Treaty was questioned. In order to make a conciliatory gesture to the shocked Japanese, before leaving for Peking in February 1972, Nixon invited Sate to San Clemente in January 1972.

In the meetings of 6 and 7 January, Nixon tried to reassure Jato that the interests of Japan would not be overlooked in the coming Sino-American dialogue. Significantly, the changed

Frank Gibney, "The View From Japan", Foreign Affairs, vol. 50, Uctober 1971, pp. 107-08.

In a poll carried out by <u>Asahi Shimbun</u> on 3 January 1972, China received heavier percentage of 33 as compared to 28 of the United States. This was in reply to the question as to with whom Japan should continue to improve relations.

international atmosphere was also reflected in the contents and wordings of the joint communique issued by both the leaders at San Clemente on 7 January 1972. Unly a passing reference was made to the Security Treaty unlike in the 1969 meeting of these two leaders. While taking note of the Security Treaty, in just one subordinate sentence the document went on to declare that both the leaders. "highly valued the important role played by the Treaty of Mutual Co-operation and Security between Japan and This was in marked contrast to the strong the United States". wordings and heavy emphasis laid on the role of the Security Treaty, in 1969. Ho mention was made, however, of the security of Korea or Taiwan. This could be directly attributed to the concealed desire of both Mixon and Sato to appease China. ther, in view of the rapprochement taking shape between the United States and China, the very basis of the Security Treaty had lost its justification since initially the Treaty had been evolved to check Communist China's expansion into Asia.

Several important American diplomats and specialists had an entirely different opinion of the Treaty. They viewed it as a check on Japan's revival of militarism and on its turning into a nuclear power. Edwin O. Reischauer, a former U.S. Ambassedor to Japan, warned that if the Treaty was abrogated it would

<sup>65 &</sup>lt;u>Department of State Bulletin</u>, vol. 66, 31 January 1972, pp. 117-19.

<sup>66</sup> Ibid., vol. 61, 15 December 1969, p. 555.

directly lead to Japan's becoming a nuclear power. He added:

...the treaty was a deterrent against the revival of Japanese militarism - more, that its termination now would alarm China. The message was thus that the treaty should remain as valid as before, but for the purpose of ensuring the safety of China from alleged Japanese militarism. (67)

Reischauer explained that the Treaty was more than just a military relationship and that its liquidation would only result in a rapid military build up. In short, he regarded the Treaty as a curb on Japan's militarism and nationalism. It should be recalled, that even as early as in Jeptember 1970, an "authoritative source", later identified as either Henry Kissinger or even Lixon himself, had remarked in San Clemente that the "treaty was now an instrument to "police" Japan against turning communist or returning to militarism". Another unnamed American official was also reported to have remarked in January 1972, that "one of the offects of the United States-Japanese Security Treaty is to stem Japan's enthusiasm for nuclear development". Sato was moved by similar feelings. He was even reported to have asked Mixon at San Clemente in January 1972, to convey to the Chinese the message that "under the existing security treaty with the United States" nuclear would never be possessed by Japanese.

<sup>67</sup> Far Mastern Economic Review, vol. 75, 4 March 1972, pp. 8 and 27.

<sup>68</sup> Ibid.

<sup>69 &</sup>lt;u>Mainichi Shimbun</u>, 16 January 1972, quoted in Emmerson and Humphreys, n. 20, p. 79.

<sup>70</sup> Jili Press (Pokyo), 4 February 1972, quoted in Emmerson and Humphreys, n. 20, p. 80.

year later on 30 January 1973, Premier Panaka also stated that,
"If there is no security treaty, defense power will become 71 greater".

It could be inferred from the above, that the freaty was actually serving Chinese interests in checking Japan's military power; whereas, the original idea behind its conception was to check Communist China's expansion into Asia.

Konetheless. Dixon's use of secret diplomacy over his Peking visit and his rude economic shocks to Japan in August 1971, encouraged the latter to aim at improving relations simultaneously with the Soviets and the Chinese, as well as, with the other Asian nations. The several independent moves taken by Japan in the sphere of its foreign economic policy, impressed upon Washington, the need to make amends with Japan. Japan was clearly set out to attain a role commensurate with its great economic power. In the words of Foreign Minister Michi Aichi "influence is but another name for responsibility". The result of Japan's independent moves and the outcry over Kissinger's secret diplomacy in Japan was, that the Rixon Administration decided to keep Japan informed about the developments in Sino-American relations. Kissinger made brief stop-overs in Tokyo

<sup>71</sup> Asabi Evening News, 30 January 1973, quoted in Ibid, p. 80.

<sup>72</sup> See Emmerson and Humphreys, n. 20, p. 81.

<sup>73</sup> Kiichi Aichi, "Japan's Legacy and Destiny of Change", Foreign Affairs, vol. 48, October 1969, p. 39.

before and after his several visits to Peking. During one such visit, in July 1972, Kissinger briefed the Japanese over the Kixon-Chou talks of February 1972. In the course of his briefings, he was reported to have said:

In the military field the doctrine is clearest. It means the U.S. wants Japan to assume a heavier share of maintaining the defenses of its home islands, but not to play a military role beyond these islands.... (74)

This statement implied that the United States was well aware of Japan's new initiatives in foreign affairs and was not particularly happy with them.

in July 1972, Japan embarked on a more active role in world affairs. Ichaka's loud declarations and the subsequent invitation of Chou En-lai to Tanaka to visit Peking in September 1972, joited Lixon. To avoid any "Chou shocks", Lixon invited Tanka to visit the United States in August 1972, before he left for his proposed Peking trip. The U.S. President warted to remind Tanaka of Japan's previous commitments to the United States. Aixon was also apprehensive as to how he would fulfil his commitments to Taiwan if Tanaka extended an olive branch to Chou. For, by then, the Ryykyus had already been reverted to Japan in an impressive ceremory attended by Vice President Spiro Agnew. The contents of the Pixon-Chou Jhanghai communique of 27 February had also been

<sup>74 &</sup>lt;u>ken York Times, 14 July 1972.</u>

<sup>75</sup> Ibid., 16 May 1972.

Therefore, the sudden American invitation to Tangka, revealed. was an attempt to check Japan from drifting too far away from the United States. The Joint Communique issued at Hawaii on September 1972, at the end of the Lixon-Tanaka meetings reiterated the intention of both the leaders to continue to maintain the Security Treaty. They agreed to resort to close co-operation and consultation in bringing about an "effective implementation of the treaty". Tanaka demonstrated his cleverness by avoiding any reference to Taiwan, since, he was to visit China shortly and had no desire to antagonize the Chinese beforehand. By reaffirming his commitment to the Security Treaty, Tanaka tried to divert all attention from the earlier commitment made by Jato during his visit to Mashington in Lovember 1969. meeting Lixon at Mashington before departing for his scheduled trip to Peking, Tanaka actually implied that despite his attempts to normalize relations with China, he had ro intention of severing the security link with the United States. This was exactly what lixon had set out to achieve while issuing his invitation The Havailan communique thus carried a message that. "both Japan and United States would pursue essentially the same goals but each would recognize the different circumstances in which the other must operate, and accept the fact that the other may have to take somewhat different paths at times, toward the

<sup>76</sup> Department of State Bulletin, vol. 67, 25 September 1972, pp. 329-31.

same goals".

After Tanaka's return from washington and Paking, he continued with the programme for expansion of Japan's forces with greater fervour, and announced plans for allocating more funds towards increasing the military budget. He announced that he had embarked upon the path of leading Japan towards an "independent and vigorous defense and foreign policy". On 21 November 1972, in a very important meeting between Japan's Foreign Minister, Masayoshi Chira and American Ambassador to Tokyo, Robert Ingersoll, Japan made an agreement for the import of 14 RF-4B Phantom reconnaissance planes by March 1977, after the expiry of the Fourth Five Year Defense Plan. Besides this, Japan was also to embark on the production of F-4 EJ Phantom interceptor fighters. For this task again the United States was to provide all the necessary technical data and know-how to Japan.

Thus once again both the nations began moving ahead in close co-operation and harmony towards the commonly perceived security directives in the Far East. Further, affinity between the two countries' strategic policy was expressed, when members of the Security Consultative Committee, comprising of top U.S.

Address by Marshall Green, Assistant Secretary for East Asian and Pacific Affairs, <u>Department of State Bulletin</u>, vol. 67, 18 December 1972, pp. 703-07.

<sup>78</sup> New York Times, 12 October 1972.

<sup>79</sup> Ibid., 22 November 1972.

Rn

and Japanese officials, brought about a consolidation of American military bases in Japan. The American officials went on to say that in spite of the Nixon Doctrine, these bases would be retained in Japan, since, the "presence of American forces in Japan contributed to the peace and stability of Asia by deterring aggression". The First Military Doctrine armounced on 3 March 1973, was significant in sufficiently suppressing all fears of a Japan going nuclear. In order to provide even more proof of a continued accord between the two nations, the Japanese Jovernment, for the first time allowed a U.S. Carrier 'Midway', to maintain a home port in Japan at Yokusuka, for the very first time since 82

In 1969, therefore, if Nixon had aimed at attaining greater co-operation and a greater share of responsibility from the Japanese, he succeeded in getting it by the end of his first administration.

<sup>20</sup> Among the officials from the American side were also Ambassador Ingersoll, Administrator Roel A.M. Gayler, Commander-in-Chief of U.S. Forces in the Pacific. From the Japanese side there were Foreign Ministers Chira, and Lakesone.

<sup>81</sup> New York Times, 24 January 1973.

<sup>82</sup> Ibid., 16 December 1973.

## Chapter IV

ALLY AS A COMPETITOR: ECOLOMIC RELATIONS

The United States had howed in the fifties that economic growth in Japan would contribute to the stability of the region and strengthen the "Free World". But it had not bargained for the phenomenal economic growth of its ally and the latter's emergence as its rival. In fact, even in the years when the United States regarded Japan as a "client" state, Japanese economic policies had irritated American businessmen. Japan's slackness in adopting a liberal trade policy, its refusal to revalue the yen and its opposition to opening its market for investment while, at the same time, invading the American domestic market, were factors which had led to an increasing demand, that Japan end its one-way trade system and share the burden of defence with the United States. So long as the Cold War was intense, these voices were not very loud but, with the relaxation of tension the situation began to change. In the late sixties, for many Americans, conditions had reached a stage requiring prompt revision of America's foreign economic policy.

## FEAR OF JAPAR'S ECURUMIC PUWLR

the issue of trade with the People's Republic of China (PRC). By following a policy of separation of economics from politics,

Japan had built trade relations with the major communist powers.

Its trade with China had grown while it still continued to lend political support to the United States policy of "isolation and containment" of China. By 1971, when American trade with the PRC

was negligible (U3 exports were worth £0 million and imports £4.09 million), Sino-Japanese trade had reached the respectable figure of £900 million.

Ath the prospects of relaxation in trade relations with China round the corner, U3 business groups were greatly angered by reports that the Japanese were, indeed, trying hard to prevent the entry of American firms into the coveted China market. President Mixon was fully aware of these strong sentiments. As late as June 1973, long after he had taken retaliatory measures against Japan, he reminded, that Japan's unofficial trade relations with China went as far back as 1952. He added that "it was inevitable that these economic relations would develop into political ties particularly in the new atmosphere of detente.

This was then the crux of the problem. The Nixon Administration was surely unhappy about Japan's increasing political contacts with China but it was also very apprehensive about its increasing economic power. In his speech at Kansas city, President Nixon said:

Then in the Pacific, ... we have a resurgent Japan. I met with steel leaders of industry and urions this morning. I pointed out what had happened to Japan in terms of their business. Twenty

<sup>1</sup> Department of State Bulletin (Washington, D.C.), vol. 63, 4 June 1973, p. 764.

<sup>2</sup> Ibid.

The fear of Japan's growing economic power was well justified. As is reflected in the following Table I, the percentage of Japan's total production in certain industries had far surpassed that of the United States:

years ago Japan produced 5 m tons of steel; this year 100 m; two years from now Japan will produce more steel than the United States of America. (4)

That irked the President was that the United States was losing its economic predominance to its own allies, Japan and Western Europe, whose burden of defence was being shouldered by the United States itself.

The emerging economic super power status of Japan and the threat which this posed to America's economic pre-eminence repeatedly appeared in the important policy statements of the lixon Administration. However, for obvious diplomatic reasons the part relating to the threat to American economic interests was understated. For instance, Lixon in his special article for the U.S. Lews And Morld Report wrote, "...our allies everywhere have become more independent and self-assured. A new sense of national autonomy guides most of their decisions". Hence, the

Table I

| Industrial Production | of:   |
|-----------------------|---|
| United States         | Japan   |
| (1970)                | (1970)  |
| 7.3                   | 8.6   |
| 17.2                  | 8.9   |
| 5.1                   | 7.3   |
| 10.8                  | 14.7  |
| 8.4                   | 15.2  |
| 11.8                  | 11.2  |
| 39.4                  | 34.1  |
|                       | United States (1970) 7.3 17.2 5.1 10.8 8.4 11.8 |

Source: "Industrial Review of Japan, 1972", The Japan Footomic Journal (Tokyo), vol. 9, December 1971, p. 11.

<sup>4 &</sup>lt;u>Department of State Bulletir</u>, vol. 65, 26 July 1971, pp. 93-97.

<sup>7</sup> Richard Mixon, "The Real Road to Peace", <u>U.S. Lews And Morld Report</u> (Mashington, D.C.), vol. 72, 26 June 1972, pp. 32-41.

new conditions of the 1970s "call for creative redefinition of American relationship, not for its sudden abdication". It was ir pursuance of this line that the reversion of Chingur Islands and the Ryukyus to Japan was agreed upon in November 1969, between Premier Eisaku Jato and President Lixon so as to eliminate the last reminder of Morld War II. The attitude of the Lixon Administration towards Japan, clearly reflected its sudden awareness of the important role which Japan could play in the new scheme of things. If the lixon boctrine was to be successfully implemented in Asia, the United States needed the requisite essistence from Japan. A certain devolution of power was necessary so that Japan could discharge its responsibility in the Pacific area as the junior partner of the United States. It was not only to share the political but also the economic burden.

During the last decade and a helf, US economic relations with Japan had become increasingly intimate. In the last twelve years, American investment was two-thirds of the total foreign capital investment in Japan. American trade with Japan in 1970 had reached the \$10.5 billion level, and was second only to the American trade with Canada. Japan's purchase of agricultural

<sup>6</sup> Ibid., p. 32.

<sup>7</sup> Abort B. Usgood, Retreat From Empire? The first Lixon Administration (Baltimore, 1973), pp. 196-3 and 200-05.

<sup>8</sup> Christopher lugendhet, The <u>Cultinationals</u> (London, 1971), p. 46; and Jon Halliday and Javan McCormack, <u>Japanese</u> <u>Imperialical Today</u> (London, 1973), pp. 5-15 and 211-24.

products in 1969-70 reached a billion dollars, making it America's biggest customer in this category of goods. But this very close economic linkage only increased Japan's dependence on the United States. About 30 per cent of Japan's export went to the United States, whereas US imports from Japan amounted to only 15 per cent of its total international imports. This imbelance gave the US a great leverage in its dealings with Japan and it was to exploit it later with great astuteness.

Together, the United States and Japan constituted a major segment of the global economic order. In 1971, the total trade between them reached \$12.56 billions. The combination of the US and Japan's GiP reached nearly 40 per cent of the total GiP of the world. Therefore, it was necessary in the interest of the United States that the economic power of Japan be used for the realization of American objectives. The highest American spokesman, President Mixon, consequently, repeatedly paid tribute to the importance of Japan in Asia:

the Japanese American cooperation is the linchpin for peace in the Pacific. In sheer economic and industrial power terms, it is clear that Japan is end will remain the overwhelmingly most important fact in Asia. (12)

<sup>9 &</sup>lt;u>United States Foreign Policy 1969-70: A Report of the Secretary of State</u> ('ashington, D.C., 1971), p. 40.

<sup>10</sup> Helliday and McCormack, r. 8, p. 211.

<sup>11 &</sup>lt;u>Pepartment of State Bulletin</u>, vol. 62, 27 April 1970, p. 538.

<sup>12</sup> Ibid.

The United States clearly sought Japan's co-operation but not at Japan's terms. Their spokesmen made it clear that the United States "welcomes" competition from other countries in the world market but it insists on fair competition from all. That was "fair" could, however, be decided by the fact of who had more power. In dealing with Japan, the United States did not refrain from flexing its economic muscles.

## THE DE LABOR DE

Japan had embarked on its economic development by concentrating primarily, on capital and technology intensive industries. It soon emerged in the forefront of the world's top producers. This was made possible by a close co-operation between the Japanese dovernment and the business circles. The protectionist trade policies followed by the Japanese Government were a direct result of this close co-operation between the two, since, the business groups pressurized the Government to follow such policies. It was not surprising, therefore, that Japan's exports accelerated rapidly at an approximate average aroual rate of 16.9 per cent in the early 1960s and later, jumped to more than 20 per cent. It was followed by an astounding growth rate of 24.5 per cent in 14 1971. American import and tariff rules being less restricted

Public Papers of the Presidents of United States, Richard Lixon, 1969 (Mashington, D.C., 1971), p. 3.

hobert Scalapino, American Japanese Relations In A Cherains Fra (Lew York, 1972), p. 20.

than other countries, soon faced the repercussions of the influx of the Japanese goods. Japanese products accounted for 14.7 per cent of all accrican imports, and nearly 30 per cent of the Japanese exports went to the United States. Out of this only 4 per cent were raw materials, 24 per cent products of light industry, 72 per cent, products of heavy and chemical industries. Reflecting an increase of 26.5 per cent over one year, Japan's exports to the United States in 1971 totalled approximately \$7.5 billion; whereas, in the same year, Japan's imports were considerably less than A5 billion, revealing a reduction of almost 10.5 per cent over the year 1970. Thus, there was a trade deficit of more than £2.5 billion in 1971 itself, which was also about 30 per cent of Japan's total trade surplus for the same This continuous trend of increasing imbalance in trade. year. made posmible for the Secretary of Treasury, John B. Cornally, to predict, as early as in January 1972, that the trading surplus at the end of the year 1972 would be around \$3 billion. **Juch** a grave prophecy brought about a wave of protest in American domestic circles. Demands were raised for making Japan shoulder some of the American financial burden and also to modify its current rigid trade policies. A corollary to this was a slow but steadily rising resentment against Japan. The American b

<sup>16</sup> The Jepan Recommic Journal, vol. 10, 3 February 1972, pp. 1, 3 and 10.

The Times (London), 10 Jenuary 1972; and Jer Lastern Fcoromic Review (Hongkong), vol. 77, 9 September 1972, p. 12.

business circles were particularly inked by the Japanese barriers against imports and foreign investments.

The American businessmen were immensely dissatisfied with their country's declining trade supremacy, and felt so particularly strongly, in the case of such countries as Japan which were providing tough competition. In April 1969, within a few months of assuming office, Mixon had dispatched Maurice H. Stans, U3 Secretary of Commerce as head of a delegation, on an international mission, to explain American trade policies abroad and even express lashington's concern over barriers to its exports. Japan was also anong the list of the countries to be visited. This delegation was specifically instructed to draw attention to the trade imbalance which was a direct result of the trade policies followed by Japan. It was to stress upon the need for an urgent solution to the problem. The Japanese, however, reiterated that the "trade balance should be considered in a global context". They expressed the view that the trade problems should be overcome in a spirit of mutual understanding and common interest. The Japanese, furthermore, assured Mashington that they would liberalize "a considerable part of remaining residuel import quotas restrictions by the end of 1971". quently, at the Seventh U3-Japanese Joint Cornittee on Trade and

<sup>17</sup> Department of State Bulletin, vol. 60, 23 April 1965, p. 367.

<sup>18</sup> Ibia., vol. 61, 18 august 1909, p. 121.

Economic Affairs held on 29-31 July 1969 at Tokyo, it was decided to send an American delegation to Tokyo headed by Assistant Secretary of State for Economic Affairs, Philip H. Trezise. This was in view of the continuing growth in trade imbalances and, the delegation was to carry on consultations with the Japanese officials concerning trade liberalization and removal of the remaining restrictions on products which were of interest to the US 19 exports.

however, the negotiations stretched over months with one delegation replacing the other. Lot surprisingly, all conferences ended on a dismal note. The joint statement issued by the United States and the Japanese Unistry from Mashington in July 1970, regretted that it had not been possible to reach an understanding on the pending problems but, they expressed their desire 20 to continue discussions over the same.

Meanwhile, in the United States, the pressure for action had increased. A new issue, the textile issue, had emerged, and was becoming progressively serious in nature. Domestic unemployment and inflation were increasing at an alarming rate. Against the deteriorating economic situation was the stark reality of mounting trade imbalance with Japan. The factors combined to create a politico-economic situation in which the US Government

<sup>19</sup> Ibid., 20 uctober 1969, p. 338.

<sup>20</sup> Ibid., vol. 63, 13 July 1970, p. 34.

had no elterrative but to intervene. This led to the creation of the lew monomic Policy and consequent intervention in the textile crisis.

## Lind BCULULIC PULICY

lishments. This was true of the United States not only in the political but also, in the economic sphere. By now, the 'Brotton-Sood' system was on its death bed. The United States no longer enjoyed the dominent economic position of the early post-war years. It was extremely necessary to reinvigorate the competitive position of the US in the international economy. Competitors of the United States were not only making inroads into Imerican markets overseas, but also into the domestic market itself. Bixon was gripped with the fear that the US might lose its economic leadership of the world. In December 1970, the President called for Secretary Connally to discuss with him this vital issue of "survival". Lixon was reported to have said:

The U.3. must maintain its military strength and economic strength or it would slide down to a second rate status. For years after Norld Mar II, it had enjoyed unparalleled prosperity and unrivalled access to world markets. But now, having restored ruined Japan and estern Europe, this nation now found itself losing markets dangerously to foreign competitors having all the great adventages of low wage labor, modern machinery, and a myriad of restrictions on imports from the U.3. They might be called the trading partners in the euphemism of diplomacy, but not really friends.... He have provided economic and military shields to protect the rights of the people around the world. But gratitude is not in the Covenant. (21)

<sup>21</sup> Frenk Van der Linden, <u>lixor's west for Peace</u> (Lew York, 1972), p. 112.

The protectionist policies of the Japanese Government made it possible for Japan to sell its goods at cheaper rates in the United States than in the home market itself. There was also no realistic exchange rate between the dollar and the yen, since the latter was undervalued in relation to the dollar. The weakness of the dollar further aggravated the problem of the outflow of gold from the United States. The US Treasury informed in early August 1971, that the gold stock of the United States had dipped down below \$10 billion, bringing the total US reserves to their lowest level since 1938.

ing pressure in Japanese politics for normalization of relations with mainland China. As President Lixon himself wanted to exploit the lure of the "China market" to bring about a change in the American attitude towards China, he could well understand the pressure of Japanese business circles on Prime Einister Sato, to speed-up normalization with China, so that, they could openly and extensively trade with it. Rixon also understood that Japan would overlook no opportunities in its search for markets and resources. Hence, it was imperative to do something before the United States missed the bus to the mainland.

Before the New Economic Policy (NEP) was announced, the United States estimated that by the end of 1971 it would have a 23 trade deficit of over \$3 billion. In August Stans described

<sup>22</sup> Lewsweek (Lew York), 9 August 1971, p. 43.

<sup>23</sup> United States Foreign Policy 1971: A Report of the Secretary of State (Washington, D.C., 1972), p. 57.

the sharp decline of the U.S. trade surplus during the late 1960s and predicted that there was still the "worst to come". He added that imports had increased by \$302.6 million producing a second quarter deficit of \$303 million. Further, for the first six months of 1971, the nation's trade balance was in arrears by \$372.3 million against a surplus of \$1.5 million for the same \$24 period a year ago.

In the face of repeated requests made to it for the liberalization of trade and despite the personal promise made by Premier Sato in Mashington in 1969, the Japanese Government did not move quickly or the matter. It was only on 4 June 1971, that it announced an eight point programme to meet the international criticism of its economic policies. Japan declared that leaving aside seven of its industries, the rest of them would allow 50 per cent foreign capital participation. The Japanese proposal also went on to reduce 20 more items from the quota list. But even so, quentitative restrictions were not discontinued. On 30 June 1971, Secretary of State Milliam Rogers, while addressing the members of the Japan Jociety at Lew York, reminded the Japanese Government that if the quantitative restrictions were not discontinued on Items of trade interest to the United States, the latter would be left with no choice but to resort to the General Agreement on Tariff and Trade (GATT) framework and

<sup>24 &</sup>lt;u>Fewsweek</u>, n. 22, p. 43.

seek elimination of such items.

As the economic situation of the United States continued to deteriorate, the patience of the Lixon Administration neared exhaustion. It was at this critical stage that Aixon made the sudden announcement of his proposed visit to Peking. In taking this very significant step, the United States did not consult or even give prior information to any of its allies, including Japan. The announcement shocked Japan. One reason for the shock was that Japan had based its policy in the region on the assumption of a continued hostility between the United States and China. This is apparent from the close economic relations which Japan had developed with Taiwan. One consequence of the sudden reversal of the course of american foreign policy was, that Japan began to doubt the credibility of the United States.

The severe economic conditions in the United States could not be uplifted without a determined assault on the basic causes for it. Before that could be done it was necessary to identify and analyze these problems. Lixon asked his advisers Connally and Paul McCracken, the Chairman of the Council of Economic Advisers, to sit down together and bring about a solution to this grave economic problem. Paul McCracken is reported to have remarked at the meeting that, "...in the area of economic policy

<sup>25</sup> Department of State Bulletin, vol. 65, 19 July 1971, pp. 69-72.

<sup>26</sup> Dec Linden, n. 21, p. 118.

we need something of Peking proportions". This clearly reflected the close links between the China arrouncement and the NEP that followed a month later. Along with Cornally, EcCracken chalked down three basic economic problems facing the United States. These were: the international monetary imbalance; unemployment and insufficient business expansion, and inflation which affected the overseas sales of the United States. In an effort to end these domestic and international problems, hixon made his dramatic announcement on television on 15 August 1971, outlining the LEP. The very title of this programme "The Challenge of

I am today ordering a freeze on all prices and wages throughout the United States, for a period of 90 days.

Peace" was significant and gave indications of its content.

As a temporary measure, I am today, imposing an additional tax of ten per cent on goods imported into the United States. (23)

The import surcharge brought a wave of protests from abroad. Some of the critics contended that the United States was resorting to 'old-fashioned protectionism' which could easily start an international trade war. Undoubtedly, the MEP was primarily directed against Tokyo. This became more evident when in october 1971 the Mixon Administration issued a humiliating

announced:

I have directed Secretary Connally to suspend temporarily the convertibility of the dollar into gold... (this was expected to cause value of dollar to fall in exchange market).

<sup>27</sup> Ibid.

<sup>28</sup> Ibid., p. 112ff. (This 10 per cent surcharge was, however, not to apply to imports on which no duties were levied or no concessions had been made.)

ultimatum to the Japanese Government and forced it to accept the plan for reduction of its textile exports to the U.S. Meanwhile, some high officials of the Mixon Administration continued their assaults against the restrictive Japanese trade policies. tary Connally himself was not very far behind. His main objective was to bring about a realignment of the currencies, especially the yen. While presiding over the Finance Ministers and Central Bankers of the Group of Ten Industrial Mations meeting at Rome in December 1971, he aptly demonstrated his shrewdness. His clever bargaining brought about a remarkable realignment to the benefit of the dollar. The dollar was devalued by 7.89 per cent whereas the value of other major currencies went up. The yen went up by 16.88 per cent in terms of the dollar, the German mark by 13% per cent, and the French franc and British pound by 80 per cent. The basis of the entire NAP and the resulting realignment of currencies, the Americans contended, was to make the world aware of the fact that, "...the prosperity of one nation should not be sought at the expense of another".

Both at home and abroad, the reaction to the LEP was a mixed one. Secretary of State Rogers stated the case for the Administration while speaking before the Letional Convention of

<sup>29</sup> Ibid., p. 124.

<sup>30</sup> Ibid., p. 124; and <u>Department of State Bulletin</u>, vol. 66, 12 June 1972, pp. 823-33.

<sup>31 &</sup>lt;u>Department of State Bulletin</u>, Ibid.

American Logion on 31 August 1971. he said, "...the facts showed a worsening of our balance of payments, the prospect of our first full year's trade deficit ir this century, and speculative pressures against the dollar, -- with their direct connection to domestic inflation and unemployment". He further added: "...we seek a flexible monetary system that will permit the U.S. to be in healthy balance in trade and payments with the rest of the world". Marshall Green, Assistant Secretary for East Asian and Pacific Affairs, while explaining the inevitability of the LLF, categorically stated that, "...it was designed to help us overcome our balance of payments problem and to enable us to move once again towards equilibrium in the He went on to say that the new policies were world trade ...." "an economic complement to the political-military moves made under the Lixon Loctrine". Green said:

We believe that cooperation means that any country in chronic surplus - and Japan does appear to be such a country - has an obligation just as a country in chronic deficit to help correct disequilibrium. In case of the surplus country this means increasing imports, eliminating export incentives, stimulating capital outflow, and upvaluing its exchange rates - to bring its global balance of payments into equilibrium. (35)

This was an obvious and direct reference to Japan. Thile explaining the pressure put by the lixon Administration upon Japan for

Department of State Bulletin, vol. 65, 20 September 1971, pp. 301-02.

<sup>33</sup> Ibid., 25 October 1971, p. 459.

<sup>34</sup> lbid., p. 460.

<sup>35</sup> Ibid.

liberalization, the Under Secretary for Political Affairs Alexis U. Johnson, described Japan as a "threatening economic juggermaut". Discussing trends in the U.S.-Japanese relations, he charged Japan as being too slow in changing its policies appropriate to its now changed status from a weak and developing nation of the earlier times. He explained that Japan's policies, therefore, created problems of dislocation of labour and earnings, as well as resulted in an increase in the United States' adverse balanco of payments with Japan. These statements by senior officials of the Nixon Administration clearly recognized the changed status of Japan. They found it imperative to make Japan aware of its new status and take up responsibilities commensurate with it. By continuing to take advantage of the United States' paternalistic attitude, Japan was very smoothly carrying on its task of building an economic empire. It was thus threatening the economic pre-eminence enjoyed by the United States.

. Lixon's Lew Economic Policy was not, however, spared from criticism. It was said that he had not only changed his "economic game plan", but also changed the rules of the game itself. The labour unions in the United States felt cheated for they believed that the wage-price freeze gave more benefits to the businessmen 37 than to them. These unions referred to the LEP as a "diplomatic sacrifice" demanded from the working men. The common complaint

<sup>36 &</sup>lt;u>Reportment of State Bulletin</u>, vol. 65, 8 November 1971, pp. 513-17.

<sup>37 &</sup>lt;u>Fewsweck</u>, 30 August 1971, p. 8.

was that while wages had been frozen no restriction had been imposed on profits and interests. This clearly reflected the administration's interest in satisfying the demands of American business circles which would directly lead to further enhancement of American international economic interests.

In general, both at home and abroad, the feeling prevailed that Lixon had acted in haste without allowing enough room for consultations and regotiations with the Japanese. In fact, the dollar crisis was not regarded as a problem of gold convertibility but an "aspect of the several intensifications of world capitalist national economies of the post Second World Mar". The message of the NAP was clear: in future, america would expect more contribution from its major allies in matters of trade as well as defence. And in matters relating to its own primary interest the United States would go all alone without even consulting its allies. In Japan the new policies of lixon were labelled as 'protectionist' by nature thus relinquishing their traditional support for free trade. The Lordon Daily Telegraph noted: "The danger of Mr. Nixon's approach to the Dollar's longstanding problem is that it is self-evidently protectionist and as such invites retaliation". Fred Bergsten, a noted economist,

<sup>38 &</sup>lt;u>The Call</u> (New Delhi), vol. 23, no. 3, September 1971, pp. 3-6.

Richard Lowenthal, "A Morld Adrift", <u>L. Counter</u> (London), vol. 33, debruary 1972, p. 27.

<sup>40</sup> guoted in Scalapiro, r. 14.

regarded the LEP as bringing war on emerica's friends while
41
giving out concessions to its traditional adversaries. The
Lew York Limes too published views from far and wide, on the
reactions to the LaP. Writing from Tokyo, the Lew York Limes'
columnist New Frankel felt that the "Lixon shock is shattering
the world's trade and monetary systems ... and asking injured
but divided allies to redesign them to let the U.S. flourish".

It is our contention here, that the Low Economic Policy was primarily simed at Japan. This will be evident if we examine the motive for introducing the LEP and its impact on the Japanese Government and mass media. I over before in the postwar world had such a strong unilateral action been taken by Mashington and, that too, without consultations with Japan, its chief ally. This unilateral action was taken due to the changed international conditions. For nearly two decades after World Mar II, the United States had dominated the international economic system. Low, with the world more prosperous, and international economic relations more developed, the United States was itself uncertain of retaining its dominant position in the world economy. At stake was the question of retention of American markets and revival of the dollar. Moreover, as a result of the reduced

<sup>41</sup> Fred Bergsten, "The New Economics and United States Foreign Policy", Foreign Affairs (New York), vol. 50, January 1972, pp. 199-222.

<sup>42</sup> lev York Times, 25 Lovember 1971.

Diebold William, United States and the Industrial World (New York, 1972), p. 423.

threat of communism, the US allies no longer required American protection. They themselves had grown up to be economically well advanced and, on the way to becoming strong powers in their own right on the international political arena. According to Fred Bergsten, the liberal trade policy enshrined in the international economic agreements at Bretton Woods was calculated to ensure the dominance of the world morket, by American business. The policy was also simed at holding back the Soviet Union from overtaking the United States in the race for markets. But upcoming nations like Japan, had turned the tables on the United States. the Us now which was having trade imbalances with its allies. It was the U3 whose resources were being drained off. As a result, discontent was steadily mounting in the United States. It was, therefore, necessary to extricate the latter from its obligation to redeem the dollar at the fixed exchange parity of 35 dollars to I oz of gold and, also in terms of the yen and the German mark. This in turn would automatically raise the entry price of the German and Japanese goods in the US market and make American goods cheaper in the world market.

Thus, one can perhaps assume to say that there was some justification for the American pressure on Japan for immediate actions. But the style that the administration chose left a bad taste. It humiliated Japan leaving no room for any accommodation.

<sup>44</sup> Fred Bergsten, n. 41.

<sup>45</sup> Lew York Times, 23 August 1971.

## IMPACT OF THE NEP ON JAPAN

The arbitrary American action had severe repercussions. The impact of the MEP was felt psychologically, politically and emotionally and, last but not the least, economically. nese proverb, which was frequently used in the context of the U.S.-Japanese relations after the LLP that, "men and autumn sky are alike" (i.e. neither is to be trusted) well illustrated the general feeling in Japan. Resentment and shock were the order of the day. The Japanese were convinced that they alone were the prime target of the REP and, in fact, even quoted Paul A Volcker, US Under Secretary of Treasury, as having told this to the The impression in Tokyo was that the Europeans themselves. United States was moving towards "super protectionism". In fact, to some Japanese the 10 per cent surcharge was the "very first brick in a permanent wall around the U.S. market". To several others the US was merely setting out on a war-path so as to "penalize Japan for its postwar success and to make the Japanese bail out the leaky American economy". The Japanese leaders repeatedly emphasized that America's economic crisis was of its own creation and not a result of the Japanese policies. Japan's Minister of International Trade and Industry, Yasuhiro Makasone

<sup>46</sup> Ibid., 14 June 1971, p. 65.

<sup>47</sup> U.S. Lews And World Report (Washington, D.C.), vol. 71, 22 Lovember 1971, p. 42; and Linden, n. 21, p. 123.

<sup>48</sup> Ibid.

too, pointed out that it was the difference in rates of productivity and inflation between Japan and americal that resulted in the trade imbalances. He also referred to American neglect of its domestic industry and said that, "Japan has consistently channelled a huge part of her resources into the modernization, improvement and expansion in general of her domestic industry's 49 equipments and facilities".

As stated, the share of the U3 in Japan's over all trade was 30 per cent. As against this, Japan's share in imerica's over all trade was less than 15 per cent. It, therefore, followed that any imerican move restricting its imports was likely to seriously impair Japanese economic structure. The 10 per cent surtax on imports was, therefore, received with anxiety in Japan, since, it was estimated to result in an approximate loss of \$200 million to \$2.5 billion in export earnings. The rate of growth of the Japanese economy was also surely going to be affected, declining from the current 10.1 per cent to 5.5 per cent. The surcharge of 10 per cent also sent the lokyo stock exchange tumbling down 20 per cent, causing a loss of over \$11 billion, and thus adding to the reduction in industrial and menufacturing activities. The Law York Times reported that the Japanese Government had to purchase two billion imerican dollars in an

<sup>49</sup> York Times, 25 August 1971.

<sup>50</sup> Far Eastern Economic Review, vol. 74, 30 October 1971, p. 31.

effort to keep the yen at its official rate of 360 to the dollar.

The worst repercussion, of course, was to be suffered by those businessmen in Japan who were heavily dependent on exports to the large American market. An executive of a textile spinning establishment regretted that, "the export slump and rise of imports have plunged the domestic market into chaos. nobody can tell how far wide the adverse effects of the Lixon As a result of the announcement of the United shock will be". States' decision imposing 10 per cent duty on imports, important Japanese businessmen began demanding compensation for the losses incurred from their Jovernment. Reuzo leguchi, President of the Thip Builders Association, humourously warned: "If the government fails to compensate for the whole loss that the ship building industry will suffer after the Yen revaluation, my soul will haunt the government after my death". Several companies started retrenching their employees. Rippon Steel put off the completion of a blast furnace in Oita for a year and even tried to reduce electrical costs. Hitachi cancelled its contract for ten 60,000 ton ore carriers and made a brave effort to reduce its budget by slashing on expense accounts and transportation costs. Several other small and medium sized enterprises began to go bankrupt.

<sup>51 &</sup>lt;u>kew York Times</u>, 20 august 1971, p. 32.

<sup>52 &</sup>lt;u>far Lastern Economic Review</u>, vol. 74, 2 uctober 1971, p. 50.

<sup>53</sup> Ibid.

<sup>54</sup> Ibid.

But Japan was still to experience the worst at the hands of the Lixon Administration. The proclemation of the NAP made it obvious that there was no alternative for Japan except to revalue the yen. The problem created by the LEP could be solved in no other way. Therefore, when the realignment of the currencies took place in December 1971, it did not come as a surprise to the Japanese people. Revertheless, the Japanese regarded it with horror. It was called "Kiri-age" or the "upward-cut". quote a leading paper the N thon Keizel Shimbun, the revaluation of the yen was felt to be "excessively cruel" and was expected to drive the Japanese balance of payments "into the red". was considered "a bitter pill for Japanese economy to swallow". Richard Halloren wrote from Tokyo: "Japan's response to the steep revaluation of the yen hung like a pall over Tokyo". Even the Japanese Foreign Minister Takeo Fukuda felt that, "...the 16.88 per cent upward change in the yen's parity was the 'greatest economic shock' Japan had suffered since the end of World War II,...it was likely to have the significant impact on any of the national economies involved. the volume of the new export deals in the two weeks after the yen was floated, was only 5 to 6 per cent of the normal amount. This was because Japan always had been scarce in raw materials for which it had

<sup>55</sup> Ibid, vol. 75, 8 January 1972, p. 37.

<sup>56</sup> New York Times, 20 December 1971.

to pay through its exports. But the 10 per cent surcharge had 57 simply stopped all orders.

Probably, one would expect that like the Japanese people, the Japanese Government too, would have been shocked and consequently protested strongly to the Government of the United States against the NEP. But Sato being a constant supporter of American policies, generally believed that Japan could possibly import more from the United States, and thus minimize its grievances. Therefore, he admired what he felt to be, Lixon's bold new moves for uplifting the demestic economy. In fact, he even talked of Lixon's probable visit to Japan. he certainly recognized the demage to the Japanese export trade, but preferred to take an optimistic view of the whole issue, end decided that the new moves would definitely increase Japan's imports from America. In his very first interview after the announcement of the MEP, he reaffirmed that the U.S. remained the pivot of Japan's foreign policy and that "not even the recent moves could possibly after the fundamentals of Japan's relations with the U.S.". York Times very correctly pointed out that Into appeared to be more concerned with the political, and not, the economic consequences of the new UJ moves. He was more afraid that the United States might altogether withdraw from the world scene, which he

<sup>57 &</sup>lt;u>Far Lastern Sconomic Levlew</u>, vol. 74, 3 uctober 1971, p. 50.

<sup>58</sup> Lew York limes, 1 September 1971.

<sup>59</sup> Ibid., 2 Jeptember 1971.

felt was not at all good for the present international situation.

Lato's opponents did not lose this opportunity to assail him for his blind following of the United States policies. They accused the United States of being an unreliable partner and openly questioned its credibility. But Sate remained unruffled by this criticism as he believed that even now, "Japan's economic and military security depends and will continue to depend in the foreseeable future, on the American alliance". It was primarily because of this feeling that Lixon's Special Assistant for National Security Affairs, Henry Missinger's visit to Japan was greeted with great anxiety. The question was whether he would be able to subdue the rising fears and to restore confidence and 62 trust.

Realizing the strength of the resentment, particularly in the United States, against the restrictive trade policies, the Jovernment of Japan took several "small but meaningful" steps towards liberalization. After years of negotiations, restrictions on export of steel to the U.J. for three years, were voluntarily 63 accepted. A wool and manmade fibres agreement was signed on 3 January 1972, covering export of man made fibres as well as woollen textiles. The agreement allowed reasonable growth for

<sup>60</sup> Ibid.

<sup>61</sup> Ibia.

<sup>62</sup> Ibid., 18 June 1972.

<sup>63 &</sup>lt;u>Department of State Bulletir</u>, vol. 65, 5 June 1972, p. 784.

"sudden and inordinate" penetration of the U.S. market. Further, for the first time, the Japanese Government permitted a foreign corporation to obtain 50 per cent shares of the Japanese Inc, a publicly owned Japanese company. It was hoped that this would encourage other companies to follow suit and 65 thus open Japane to foreign investors. It was believed that apart from the pressure of foreign governments, these efforts at liberalization could also be due to the glaring inconsistency in the U.J.-Japanese balance of trade as revealed by statistics in 66 the following Table II:

Table II

U.S.-Japanese Balence of Trade (in m. dollars)

(U.J. Commerce Deptt. Statistics)

|                            | 1969  | 1970  | 1971  | 1972  | 1973  |
|----------------------------|-------|-------|-------|-------|-------|
| U.S. exports<br>to Japan   | 3,490 | 4,652 | 4,055 | 4,963 | 8,312 |
| U.S. imports<br>from Japan | 4,838 | 5,875 | 7,259 | 9,064 | 9,645 |
| U.S. trade deficit         | 1,398 | 1,823 | 3,204 | 4,101 | 1,333 |

<sup>64</sup> Ibid., 31 January 1972, p. 133.

<sup>65 &</sup>lt;u>Lew York Times</u>, 28 Uctober 1971.

Hans Binnendijk, "The United States and Japan: Fine Tuning a new Helationship", Pacific Contunity (Tokyo), vol. 16, October 1974, pp. 22-37.

With Makuei Tanaka becoming the Prime Mirister of Japan ir July 1972, the liberalization measures received greater impetus. A verbal promise to this effect was given by Tanaka at the Lixon-Tanaka meeting in Hawaii in 1972. This was the first instance that Lixon had travelled half-way from Mashington to meet a Japanese Premier. The Lew York limes observed on the significance of the site chosen for this meeting. the rame of the hotel Kuilimo ('arm-in-arm' or 'hand-in-hend') at Hawaii where the meeting took place, itself was symbolic of the forth-At this meeting Tanaka committed his coming relationship. government to the promotion of imports from the United States end agreed to reduce the trade imbalance to a more manageable size. Further, he also publicly pledged to reduce Japan's global surplus in foreign trade and other current transactions to 1 per cent of Japan's GRP in two to three years. The joint communique issued by the two leaders at the end of the meeting, explicitly stated that Japan would buy about \$1.1 billion worth of American goods, including agricultural products, fishery and, This represented a sincere effort on the part of Japan to reduce the expected trade surplus of \$3.8 billions in trade during the year 1972. In April 1972 the Japanese Government planned to open as much as 39.5 per cent of all Japanese industries and business to full foreign ownership of enterprises,

<sup>67 &</sup>lt;u>Lew York Times</u>, 2 September 1972.

as a further response to foreign criticism.

## IEXTILE CRIJIS

The LEP demonstrated the tough handling of Japan's resurgence by the lixon Administration. The prolonged agony of the textiles crisis on the other hand, showed that Japan's relative bargeining power was not negligible. Yet it had to give up in the end, under the throat of the enectment of a quota legislation. The textile issue evoked the greatest protectionist measures from the Lixon Administration. It significantly contributed to the increasing strains in the economic relations of United States and Japan.

the handling of the issue by Japan showed Jato's disregard for Lixon's domestic political constraints, and was a clear-cut exemple of the wide communication gap existing between the two nations. That had been a purely economic problem of textile imports soon turned into a political issue reflecting hixon's failure to recognize the importance of the textile industry in Japan and the close co-operation which existed between the Japanese Government and Industry. For President Lixon it become a prestige issue since, he regarded it as a breach of promise on 70 the part of Jato. This promise of Jato was said to be made by

<sup>63</sup> Ibid.

lixon's Touthern Strategy tactics made him promise the Southerners where this important textile industry was located, that he would settle this "import-influx" problem when elected. His promise got him the Southern votes, thus enabling him to win the Presidency.

<sup>70 &</sup>lt;u>iew York Mimes</u>, 15 July 1971.

him during his visit to "ashington in Fovember 1969, for the Okineva telks.

had been irritant in the imerican-Japanese trade relations.

This was due to the unlimited import of Japanese textiles into imerica, resulting in a loss of jobs due to closure of such mills in the United States, which could not face the challenge of this competition. Japan, on the other hand continued to apply numerous barriers to imports entering the Japanese market.

Though this one way trade system was applicable to several other major industries, yet because of its important geographical location and the political weightage that it carried in the form of Southern votes, the textile industry tried to reap a golden harvest out of the whole issue, and continued to insist on immediate protection.

In assumption of office, lixor lost no time in redecing his pledge and redressing grievances of this influential industry. The Trade Bill of 1969, presented to the Congress, referred to the textile import problem as "a special circumstance that requires special measures". By 'special measures", it meant, voluntary agreements arrived at with the textile exporting countries. Therefore, Lixon sent personal deputies to head the negotiating terms. To avoid making the dispute a political one, he entrusted this task to decretary of Commerce, Haurice Stans. At the very outset, Stans threatened the countries concerned that

if the voluntary agreements were not arrived at, legislation imposing quotas would be enacted by the US Congress. At this juncture the powerful Chairman of the Mays and Heans Committee, Representative Milbur Mills (Dem., Arkensas), introduced a textile quota bill in Lay 1969. The possibility of Secretary Stans meeting with any success was, however, very dim from the beginning. The American Importers Association, the fextile Apparel Group, werned Mixon that, "... any such arrangement would be opposed by foreign countries and would be harmful to the U.S. interests for, foreign nations see little difference between mandatory and voluntary quotas". Stans proceeded with his talks without paying any heed to the domestic opposition of those who had large investments in Japan and feared retaliatory action. He presented Mashington's line on textile quotas and on trade and capital liberalization for the Japanese. He expressed considerable irritation over Japan's restrictive trade policies and capital investments. Speaking to the American Chambers of Commerce in Japan, Stans reiterated his Government's main theme that. "Japan had grown in strength to the point where it no longer needs the protection and limitations appropriate to an insecure nation".

Boneld M. Kendell, President of Pepsico Inc., and David Rockefeller, Chairman of the Chase Manhattan Bank, having large interests in Tokyo, also accompanied Stans. Along with the

<sup>71</sup> Ibid., 7 February 1969.

<sup>72</sup> Ibid., 14 May 1969.

Secretary, they too conveyed the message that, "...unless they (Japanese) took voluntary action there would be a danger that the U.S. Congress would take unilateral action to restrict 73 imports". Stans warned that if the Congress passed the quota 54 bill, it would only be inaugurating a new era of "protectionism".

In an attempt to protect the interests of their constituencies, Congressmen from the Bouthern States carried on persistent enti-Japanese propaganda. The entire crisis was referred to as the Fearl Harbor of the textile industry. Congressman L. Mendel (Dem., Bouth Carolina), warned that unless the flood of "cheap textile imports" from Japan was stopped, the American textile industry could not survive. Japan was in "deadly compotition" with the United States, practising a new kind of mercantilism not markedly different from the one practised in seventeenth and eighteenth century England. He advocated strong measures to avoid the evil consequences of the failure of the textile industry in the United States.

...we have met with negative replies time and time again. Japan now leads the world in textile exports, while our own industry continues to suffer and decline. Unless action is taken many places will suffer depressions so severe they will curl your hair. (75)

Japan refused to yield either to embellishments or to threats. It felt that the Americans were demanding too much for

<sup>73</sup> Ibid.

<sup>74</sup> Ibid.

<sup>75</sup> Ibid., 12 June 1970.

an industry without sufficient proof of its actual suffering at the hards of the Japanese imports. It also stressed that Japan was not the only country importing textiles into the United States, and, while so much was being said against Japan, not much was heard against other importers. The Japanese leaders, therefore, concluded that it was really political interest which was at the root of washington's resort to tactics such as the imposition of a surcharge.

However, to avoid the passage of quota legislation by the American Congress, Tokyo announced just two days before Stens was to admit failure of his attempts, that the Minister for Trade and Industry Klichi Miyazawa and Foreign Minister Kiichi Aichi, would fly to Mashington in a last minute bid to conclude a voluntary agreement with Mashington. But, all hopes of agreement were lost since the Japanese offer fell far short of the American demands. Japan offered to curb its export of synthetic textiles for one year, by 12 per cent to 15 per cent above the level of the last five to ten years, and export of woollen textiles to 1 per cent above the level of 1969. had earlier asked for a 5 years "hold down" on exports of both synthetic and woollen textiles, to a growth rate equivalent to that of U.S. consumption. He had then stated that Mashington's position was negotiable but Michi Miyazawa clearly declined to carry on any further negotiations. Thus more than twelve months of hard bargaining, officially ended in failure.

The general feeling in the United States was, that attempts to reach voluntary agreements had no prospects of success. Probably, the time had come for resorting to other strong arm methods. Eithin twelve hours of the arnouncement of failure, Stans informed, that the Prosident had decided, 73 that "...enough was enough and that a pledge had to be kept".

On 25 June 1970 the lixon Administration arnounced its "reluctant" support for the legislation to impose import quotas on textiles, thus opening the way for broader import restrictions.

Apart from the textile industry, there were several other industries which now demanded protection for themselves. The US Congress become a platform for heated debates, when one item after another, was placed on the quota bill. During the debates and the committee hearings, it was argued that it was not fair to provide protection only to such industries that had a 'political clout' because of their vast size and geographical dispersion.

Two clear groups emerged over the textile issue. Those having special interests in Japan feared that the passage of the quota bill would adversely affect the US-Japanese economic relations and thereby affect their own investments. David Rockefeller, for instance, said that even though he had sympathies with the textile industry, he nevertheless, folt that it

<sup>76 &</sup>lt;u>Leonomist</u> (London), vol. 236, 4 July 1970, p. 41.

<sup>77</sup> Lew York Ilnes, 15 July 1970.

was very difficult to start a quota system for one industry 78 without having it spread to others. Other were apprehensive that, "...the quota system would unleash repercussions that would demake us over many years, for the Common Market countries and others are certainly in a position to take very strong retaliatory action.... Jeveral economists went to the extent of suggesting that the President veto such a bill if it was passed by the Congress, to preserve a "freer world". The American aconomic Association unequivocally declared itself against the quota bill on the ground that it was in contevention with the principle of liberal trade which had served the United States so well in the past.

Invertheless, support for the quota legislation was immense. The Textile Workers Union of America, the United States-Japan Trade Council and numerous Southern representatives brought forward statistics to show that import influx had led to the closure of mills, thereby significantly contributing to unemployment in the country. They were afraid that the United States would soon have to make a choice between economic isolation and the loss of an industry employing nearly two and a half million people. That the supporters of the Bill had an

<sup>78</sup> Ibid.

<sup>79</sup> Ibid.

<sup>80</sup> Gerald Heier, <u>Problems of Frade Policy</u> (uxford, 1973), p. 156.

<sup>81</sup> Lew York limes, 22 July 1970.

odge over the opponents is borne out by the fact that the Irade Bill passed the House of Representatives by a 215 to 165 vote. Fortunately, the first session of the 31st Congress came to an end before the Senate could vote upon the Bill.

low a dramatic political turnabout took place. Nixon and lilbur Mills wished to side track this round of protectionist legislation in the coming session of Congress. Mills was afraid that other items would be tagged onto the legislation, thus bringing about an international trade war. Therefore, in order to get quick results, he personally went to discuss matters with the Japanese Textiles rederation at Tokyo. basis of their joint consultations, the Japanese Textile Federation announced its Plan on 8 March 1971. However, it clearly said that, while it did not recognize that any serious damage was inflicted by the Japanese exports on the American textile industry, it wanted to check the growth of protectionism in U3 trade circles. According to the Plan, voluntary restrictions on textile exports for a three year period, were to be enforced on a quentitative basis. During the first year, textile exports were to be 5 per cent higher than the previous year. In the second year there was to be a 6 per cent increase beyond the first year's total and, in the third year another 6 per cent increase. This Plan had several reservations. It was also totally dependent on the actions of other textile exporting countries, stipulating that the Plan would be operational only

88

when other nations would follow suit.

The Plan was received with mixed feelings in the United States. It was openly denounced by the American textile producers and unions and equally strongly by the White House. George Yeary, the President of the AFL-CIO (American Federation of Labor and the Congress of Industrial Organization), insisted that efforts will be renewed to achieve legislation that will "establish a trigger mechanism for quotas". Leaders of the American textile unions and Man-made Fibres Producers Association, called the Japanese move "inadequate and totally unsatisfactory" adding that it would lead to "utter chaos in the American market".

President Lixon's concern bordered on a determination to fulfil the pledge made to the Southern textile industry in his 1968 election campaign. Japan's failure to agree to America's terms was regarded by him as nothing less than a breach of faith on the part of Sato. The President was not satisfied with the Japanese Plan, which he labelled as "inadequate" and "a maneauver" by the Japanese Sovernment and industry, to sidetrack the issue.

In his statement of 11 March 1971, Nixon spelled out the shortcomings of the Japanese Plan. According to him, the Plan

<sup>82</sup> Ibid., 9 harch 1971.

<sup>83</sup> UJA, <u>Congressional Record</u>, vol. 117, 1971, p. 7834.

<sup>84 &</sup>lt;u>Icw York limes</u>, 12 March 1971; and <u>Department of State</u> Bulletin, vol. 64, 5 April 1971, p. 490.

allowed for unlimited concentration in one specific category since it had only one over-all ceiling for all items (i.e. cotton, wool, man-made fibres fabrics and apparel textiles). This was contrary to what the U.S. had asked for. Secondly, the over all ceiling was to be based on import figures as they stood on 31 March 1971, whereas the U.S. had asked that the figures be based on the year 1969. The reason for this divergence was that since 1969 the imports from Japan had increased immensely, specially during the period of negotiations. Besides these, Lixon listed several other arguments against the 35 Japanese Plan.

In short, the President declared the Japanese offer as unacceptable since it would not have resolved the grievances of the textile industry. He, therefore, refused to accept the Plan even as a half-way measure. Eixon was, in fact, only carrying out the wishes of certain American business groups which were only interested in harrassing Japanese business. Horeover, the President was inked that whereas his own officials could not make Japan come to an agreement, bilbur Hills could do so successfully. The latter was, therefore, shocked at this sudden turnabout in hixon's approach. He could not understand why the President should spurn this compromise proposal and resort to protectionist legislation. Hills said, "The President

<sup>35</sup> han York Times, Ibid.

apparently knows of another way to obtain the protection which the textile industry is seeking and, at the same time prevent other protectionist developments from accompanying that relief, 86 but I do not...."

The Press comments were equally critical. The Mashington Post (Washington, D.C.) stated that, "the administration's attitude is unhelpful", specially when the Japanese Plan had given a "major boost to the cause of freer trade". The Detroit Free Press (Michigan) proclaimed that, "Hixon had done irrepairable damage" by rejecting the plan. The Roanoke Times (Virginia) despairingly declared that, "the white House has tossed away the last chance for a bilateral agreement on the issue and set the nation on the path to a ruinous international The Commercial Lope al (Tennessee) said that, "...by opening the doors again to possibility of an international trade war, the President opens himself to rumours that he is putting political promises above the national good .... " Herald Lews (Mass.) found it strange that the acceptance of the quota principle by the Japanese counted for nothing with the

<sup>86</sup> Ibid.

<sup>87 &</sup>lt;u>Editorials on File</u> (New York, F.Y.), vol. 2, no. 5, 1-15 March 1971, p. 272.

<sup>88</sup> Ibid., p. 271.

<sup>89</sup> Ibid., p. 274.

<sup>90</sup> Ibid., p. 276.

administration. It concluded that, "...the government really wants to impose its own system but have the Japanese proclaim of the indicate of the sharp tone of President's statement suggests demuration of enemies rather than bargaining about mutually beneficial trade with friends...." These papers were critical of the policy of the government mainly because, with a few exceptions, they belonged to the states which were not at all affected by the Japanese Plan. The textile industry was not located in these states. They were only interested, therefore, in a peaceful solution of the entire issue.

The Southern Press, however, held contrasting views to the ones discussed above. The Richmond Times Despatch (Virginia) happily accepted Lixon's rejection of the Plan since it was based on "good cause". It added that Mill's arrogance was in itself enough to "question the efficacy of the plan". The Greenville Lews (South Carolina) commented that the "American textile industry and its workers had become victims of a cynical political shell game operated by one way free traders bent on shelling out American jobs to foreign interests..." Strongly supporting the Lixon Administration's move on import quotas, this editorial

<sup>91</sup> Ibid., p. 278.

<sup>92</sup> Ibid., p. 273.

<sup>93</sup> Ibid., p. 271.

questioned sarcastically, "Can there be any such thing as free trade if the domestic market of a major industrial power like 94

America becomes the captive of foreign industries?" Japan's reluctance to grant the American exporters the same privileges that it enjoyed in the U.3. was brought to light by the Plan introduced by Japanese Textile Federation so wrote the Sam 95

Diego Union (California). The Evening Herald (South Carolina) declared: "If Japan's recent offer on textile import quotas is its final and only offer then Thurmond 3trom and other members... would do well to continue their efforts for legislation to limit textile imports...."

Where one compares the editorials of the Southern states, where the textile industry was located, with those of the Forthern states, it becomes clear that the entire issue was being treated as a political rather than an economic issue. The debates in the US Congress too confirm this assessment. Even though the textile issue was actually insignificant to the Imericans, the debates prolonged unnecessarily and, the issue remained unresolved.

But the 1972 elections were approaching. Hence, it was imperative that something be done to solve the problem. Lixon was left with no choice but to deliver an ultimatum. The lixon

<sup>94</sup> Ibid., p. 274.

<sup>95</sup> Ibid., p. 278.

<sup>96</sup> Ibid., p. 279.

Administration threatened the Japanese Jovernment that the United States would enforce export restrictions for the Japanese textiles bound for America, if the American plan was not accepted. The last date given was 15 October 1971. Thus obviously 97 left no choice for Japan but to bow to the United States. It must be remembered here that Kixon had announced the NEP on 15 August 1971, imposing a 10 per cent surcharge on all imports into America. The United States Ambassador at large on the textile issue, David Kennedy, felt that the US announcement of the decision to start the imposition of mandatory quotas by 15 october 1971, showed a great deal of impatience on the part of Washington.

Despite domestic opposition from organizations like the Japanese Textile Federation, Chemical Fibers Industry etc., the Japanese Government decided on 13 october 1971, to reopen negotiations with the United States. By this time Tokyo had been brought under strong pressure as a result of successful negotiations with other countries exporting textiles into the United States. On the deadline date when the ultimatum was to go into offect, an agreement was finally initialled to limit the flow of the Japanese textiles into the American market under a "Memorandum of Understanding". The U3 simultaneously agreed to lift the 10 per cent import surcharge for all countries, including Japan.

<sup>97</sup> Lew York Times, 23 September 1971; and Far Eastern Economic Review, vol. 74, 30 October 1971, p. 3.

The final agreement was signed on 3 January 1972. Thus was removed a prolonged irritant in the relations between the two countries.

Administration, but this was only at the cost of the long term international political and economic interests of America.

"Crudo tactics cause great injuries" was the proverb in the minds of most of the Japanese after the agreement was announced. It only reminded Japan of the days of "unequal treaties" between the victor and the vanquished nations. For several other political commentators the entire drama was only an election gimmick of lizor. He wanted to win the coming election once again through his Southern Strategy.

Yet others contended that hixon took the charge of the 'breach of faith' rather seriously against Sato. He was determined to force Japan to agree to the American demand on the subject. Even though the Jo textile industry was not being seriously hurt, its spokesmen claimed that it was being swept off

of 900 million square yards for all man-made fibre textiles and a base level of 50 million square yards for woollen textiles. These were distributed in categories according to the Japanese exports to the U.S. during the year ending 31 March 1971. (ii) an overall growth rate in exports of 5 per cent a year for man-made fibres and 1 per cent a year for wool products. (iii) Six groups of man-made and wool textiles accounting for 450 million square yards were subdivided into eighteen categories for which specific growth rates were to range from 2½ to 10 per cent.

Heier, n. 80, p. 156.

<sup>99</sup> Few York Times, 16 October 1971.

because of the flood of Japanese imports. The very fact that the United States refused to allow legal international investigations to prove its case, showed that probably there was no real justification for it.

The fact remained that in 1970, the United States imported only 10 per cent of its total consumption of synthetics; that, of the total US consumption of all textiles (cotton, man-made and wool) imports from all sources, accounted for only 8.8 per cent while imports from the Asians (Japan, Taiwan, Bouth Korea and 100 Hongkong) altogether, accounted for a meagre 4.9 per cent.

The vital fact in the entire controversy, that the American textile industry was sick, was completely ignored by the United States. The equipment, technology innovations and labour problems had far greater impact than the imports itself. In fact, it was a clear case of the United States wanting Japan to remain subservient to it, both economically and politically, and at the same time, wanting Japan to replace the United States as the protector of Asia. This contradiction in American thinking was demonstrated by the textile crisis, as well as, the MEP.

The way in which Japan meekly responded to American threats, revealed its great dependence on the United States. It demonstrated that despite its economic development, Japan still

<sup>100 &</sup>lt;u>Far Eastern Economic Review</u>, vol. 74, 30 October 1971, p. 30.

<sup>101 &</sup>lt;u>Lew York Times</u>, 15 october 1971. (These views were expressed by the Kyodo Lews Service of Japan.)

had a long way to go before it could gain influence in powerpolitical terms, in the world. Till then, Japan had no alternative but to bow to the wishes of America. The American actions
can be understood only in the light of the great inroads Japan
was making into the American markets everywhere. Drastic action
like the hap was, therefore, required to put Japan in its place
and also to prevent washington from missing the bus to the markets of mainland China.

In this entire economic struggle, the United States had clearly, two main objectives in mind - first, to protect its own market, and second, to force Japan to allow far more American 102 Throughout this controversy the message of the United States was clear. It stated, that it was high time that the Japanese accepted their share of responsibilities and burdens, but only as a subordinate of the United States. The United States, therefore, tried, "...to use its power to force Japan into an increased, but continuingly subordinate, relationship with US capital in South East Asia with the captive Japanese market as the objective".

<sup>102</sup> Halliday and McCormack, n. 8, p. 228.

<sup>103</sup> Ibid., pp. 228-9.

# Chapter V

CULCLUSIUL

The Second Morld Mar did not usher in an integrated and unified world. Instead, it only brought in a divided world. The economic structure of the Mestern, non-Communist world, led by the United States, was based on a Capitalist economy. It stood in confrontation with the Communist world whose economic structure was based on the Jocialist economy. Any area falling under Communist control meant its consequent integration with the economic structure of the Communist world, and thus, weakening of the Western world to that extent. The United States viewed any further advance of Communism as a threat to its own dominant position and, therefore, aimed at containing Communism within the existing limits. In this strategy it assigned Japan a key role, particularly, after the "fall of China", Japan became the junior partner of the United States in putting through a "forward strategy" in the Pacific.

In the 1950s at the time when the "forward strategy" was being put through, Japan had not too many options open to it. It had not yet fully recovered from the devastating consequences of the War which it had fought intermittently from 1930 onwards at a tremendous cost to itself. If the United States could look after Japan's defence, then the latter could conveniently devote itself entirely to the tasks of economic recovery and reconstruction. No doubt, there was a heavy price for this American support - Japan had to give unflinching support for American

objectives in Asia. It had to provide the Americans with bases and other facilities in Japan. It was required to give political support to the US policy in Asia and pursue its economic policies in co-operation with the United States. In return the United States provided certain facilities like opening of its own markets and benevolently looking upon the Japanese economic expansion in Southeast Asia and countries of Latin America, like Brazil. The pattern of relationship that developed was thus mutually beneficial and highly satisfactory to both the countries.

The US-Japanese alliance system worked remarkably well for nearly two decades surviving the stresses and strains resulting from changes from one administration to another. However, two parallel developments were taking place which eventually affected the U3 policy towards Japan. The first related to the changes which affected the international system. As a result of this the United States' perception of its own interests; the nature of its adversaries and, the threat posed by them radically altered. The United States no longer wished to continue its "forward strategy" but instead desired to cut-off its own commitments. Becordly, in the time span of two decades, using to the meximum the edvantages which its relations with the United States offered, Japan had emerged on the international scene not orly as an economic giant but also as a serious competitor of the US. Un the other hard, as a result of its own involvement in Vietnem, the 'morican economy was in a desperate

position. Developments in may of the areas - bilateral or global - would have necessitated a drastic change in the United States' policy towards Japan. In this case the developments in one area reinforced the developments in the other. The new policy towards Japan was thus a part of the overall shift in American foreign policy.

The encouncement of the lixon Doctrine implying American withdrawal was the first clear manifestation of a charge in UJ policy in the region. As time passed, it also became clear that the United States expected Japan to play an enlarged role after its own eventual withdrawal. Amile speaking on Japan, the official UG communiques and the UJ spokesmen often used words like "mature" and "responsible". These statements, however, did not imply that Japan was irresponsible and immature before, but only that it should now play a role commensurate with its enlarged capability by giving more economic aid and sharing the burden of defence. As argued here, the reversion of Chinawa was calculated to appease the enti-American sentiment in Japan, and also to create a better at esphere for the new role of Japan. Significantly, the reversion was managed in a manner so as to not affect the American capability!

The process of mutual adjustment in response to changes in yower equation between the United States and Japan was already taking place when the US ennouncement of Lixon's proposed visit to China suddenly exploded like a bomb. Though the Americans had since long been preparing for this trip, the Japanese were caught

completely off-guard. They had nade heavy investments in laivan, Louth Korea and Hongkong but had not significantly moved towards official recognition of China or in seeking rapprochement with the Boviet Union. One result of the 'China shock' was that it brought Bayan and the Boviet Union a little more closer. It also increased the Japanese desire to seek its own rapprochement with China. However, the 'China shock' had made it clear to all concerned that where vital interests were involved, the United States could move shead without consulting anyone - friend or foe.

The United States, no doubt, wanted Japan to play an "independent" and "mature" role. But its independent moves following the 'China shock' clarmed the US. This resulted in prior consultations with Japan before visits to China and the Soviet Union first by Lixon and then by Kissinger. In addition to this, the US also offered repeated assurances that nothing would be done which would be harmful to the interests of its allies. It was, however, in the field of economic relations that the US demonstrated by forcing on a voluntary agreement over the textile issue, on liberalization of its restrictive trade policies and, revaluation of the yen that even though Japan had become an economic giant, it was still dependent upon the United States. And when it came to a crunch, Japan could not act independently of the United States.

During the first four years of the himon Administration, the United States tried to bring its policy in line with the

changed international reality. The new posture towards Japan was a recognition of the continued importance of Japan to the United States. The US certainly wanted to assign greater responsibility to Japan in view of its economic power and political stability, but the autonomy which Japan could exercise was to be within the alliance system itself. The US-Japanese alliance was not dissolved but only weakened. Eixon's policy demonstrated in no uncertain terms that it was the United States which defined the parameters of freedom for Japan. In brief, Japan was still greatly dependent on the United States.

Japan accepted the new policy since the benefits from it for exceeded the disadvantages. The US-Japanese alliance though modified was still mutually advantageous and continued to be a most satisfactory arrangement.

# BIBLIOGRAPHY

#### BIBLIOGRAPHY

## Frimary Sources

# II.d. Government pocuments

- A Decade of American Foreign Policy: Basic Documents, 1941-1949 (Mashington, D.C., n.d.).
- Department of State Bulletin (Jashington, D.C.), 1945-1973.
- United States Foreign Policy for the 1970's: A New Strategy For Peace. A Report to the Congress by Richard Lixon (Washington, D.C., 1970).
- Urited States Foreign Policy for the 1970's: Building For Peace. A Report to the Congress by Pichard Lixon (Mashington, D.C., 1971).
- United States Foreign Policy for the 1970's: The Emerging Atructure of Peace. A Report to the Congress by Richard Lixon (Jashington, D.C., 1972).
- United States Foreign Policy 1969-1970: A Report of the Becretary of State (Bashington, D.C., 1971).
- United States Foreign Folicy 1971: A Report of the Secretary of State (Sashington, D.C., 1972).
- United States Foreign Policy 1972: A Report of the Secretary of State (Mashington, D.C., 1973).

### decondary dources

#### Books

Acheson, Dean, Present at the Creation (Lew York, 1963).

Alstyne, Richard Van W., The United States and East Asia (London, 1973).

Ambrose, Stephen, Pise to Globalism (London, 1971).

Aron, Raymond, Imperial Republic (New Delhi, 1974).

Barnett, Boak A., A lew Policy Toward China (Washington, D.C., 1971).

Battistini, Lawrence H., <u>Japan and America</u> (Lew York, 1954).

- Brerdon, Henry, The Retreat of American Power: Lixon's end Kissinger's Foreign Policy And Its Effects (London, 1972).
- Brodine, Virginia and Jelden, Mark, <u>Open Secret</u>: <u>The Missinger-Lixon Doctrine in Asia</u> (Lew York, n. d.).
- Chace, James, A forld blaswhere: The New American Foreign Policy (New York, 1973).
- Clough, Ralph L., most Asia and United States Security (Washington, D.C., 1975).
- Clyde, Faul H and Beers, Burton F., the Far hast (Les Delhi, 1974).
- Cohen, Larren I., Aserica's Response to China: An Interpretative History of Sino-American Relations (Law York, 1971).
- Diebold, Milliam, Jr., the United States and the Industrial Morld (New York, 1972).
- Dore, R.P., Land Reforms in Japan (London, 1959).
- Emmerson, John and Humphreys, A. Leonard, 111 Japan Bearm? (Cashington, D.C., 1973).
- Fairbank, John King, The United States and China (Cambridge, Mass., 1967).
- Feis, Herbert, The China Tanala (New Jersey, 1953).
- Fulbright, William J., The Arrogence of Power (Ley York, 1966).
- Gardner, Lloyd C., American Foreign Policy: Present to Past (New York, 1974).
- \_\_\_\_\_, The Great Lixon Jurnaround (Lew York, 1973).
- dordon, Bernard K., <u>loward Disentagement in Asia</u>: A <u>Atratesy for American Foreign Policy</u> (Lew Jersey, 1969).
- Graebner, Aorman A., The Lew Isolationism: A Study in Politics and Poreign Policy Since 1950 (New York, 1956).

- Jupta, D.C., <u>Drited lintes Attitude lowards Chira</u> (New Delhi, 1969).
- Hartley, A., American Foreign Policy In the Lixon Era (London, 1975).
- Halliday, Jon and McCormack, Javan, <u>Japanese Imperialism</u> <u>loday</u> (London, 1975).
- Iriye, Akira, Across the Pacific: An Inner History of Imerican East Asian Relations (New York, 1967).
- Kahn, Herman, The Amerging Labanese Superstate (London, 1970).
- Kellicki, J.H., The Pattern of Sine-American Crises (Cambridge, Mass., 1975).
- Kennan, George T., Hemoirs 1925-1950 (Boston, 1967).
- Kissinger, Henry A., American Foreign Policy: Three Essays (London, 1969).
- Lerche, Charles O., Jr., Foreign Policy of the American People (New Jersey, 1961).
- Linden, Frank Van dor, Lixon's quest for Peace (New York, 1972).
- Heier, Gerald M., Problems of Irade Policy (Lew York, 1973).
- Morley, Milliams James, ed., forecast for Japan: Becurity in the 1970's (New Jersey, 1972).
- Lixon, Richard M., Mix Crises (Lew York, 1962).
- vsborne, John, the Third Year of the Lixon Match (Lew York, 1972).
- usgood, Robert E., the deary and the dary (London, 1972).
- Usgood, Robert, Packard, George III and Badgley, John H.,

  Japan and the United States in Asia (Baltimore, 1968).
- Osgood, Robert E., ed., Retreat from Empire: The First lixon Administration (Baltimore, 1973).
- Owen, Henry, The Kext Phase in Foreign Policy (Washington, D.C., 1973).

- Packard, Jeorge III, Protest in Tokyo: The Security Practy Crisis of 1960 (Lew Jersey, 1966).
- Pratt, Julius W., A Mistory of United States Foreign Policy (New Jersey, 1978).
- Reischener, Edwin O., The United States and Japan (Cambridge, Mass., 1957).
- , Bevord Vietnem The United States and Asia (New York, 1970).
- Said, Abdul A., ed., America's Norld Role In The 1970's (New Jersey, 1970).
- Scalapino, Robert E., The United States-Japanese Relations in a Changing Era (New York, 1972).
- Schlesinger, Arthur M., Jr., the Dynamics of Morld Power:
  A Documentary History of United States Foreign
  Policy 1945-1973 The for fast (New York,
  1973).
- Spanier, John M., American Foreign Policy Since Sorld Har II (New York, 1966).
- Litabbins, Richard P. and Adem, Llaine, eds., American Foreign Relations 1972: A Documentary Record (Lew York, 1976).
- Truman, Harry S., Years of Hope and Irial 1946-53, vol. 11, (London, 1956).
- Tsou, Tang, America's Failure in China, 1941-60 (Chicago, 1963).
- Tugendhat, Christopher, The Multirationals (London, 1974).
- Vinacke, Harold M., The United States and the Far East 1945-1957 (California, 1962).
- Warburg, James P., <u>The United States in a Changing World</u> (New York, 1954).
- Wasel, Robert and Dankwart, A., Political Modernization ir Japan and Turkey (New Jersey, 1964).
- Yanaga, Chitoshi, Big Busiresa in Japanese Politics (London, 1963).

## Articles

- Michi, "Japan's Legacy and Destiny of Change", Foreign Affairs (New York), vol. 48, October 1969, pp. 21-38.
- Alstyne, Richard W. Van, "The United States and the Chinese Revolution 1949-1972", Current History (Philadelphia), vol. 65, September 1973, pp. 97-101 and 133.
- Barnett, Doak A., "The Lew Eultipolar Balance in East
  Asia: Implications for US Policy", Annals of
  American Academy of Jocial and Political
  Sciences (Philadelphia), vol. 390, July 1970,
  pp. 73-86.
- Bergsten, fred C., "Crisis in the U.S. Trade Policy", Foreign Affairs, vol. 49, July 1971, pp. 619-35.
- , "The Lew Economics and U.S. Foreign Policy", <u>Foreign Affairs</u>, vol. 50, January 1972, pp. 199-222.
- Binnerdijk, Hans, "The Urited States and Japan: Fine Tuning A Few Relationship", Pacific Community (Tokyo), vol. 6, October 1974, pp. 22-37.
- Hozic, Lemanja, "The Lixon Doctrine", Review of International Affairs (Belgrade), vol. 24, 20 March 1973, pp. 521-3.
- Brzezinski, Zbigniew, "The Search for Focus", Foreign Affairs, vol. 51, July 1973, pp. 708-27.
- , "Japan's Global Engagement", Foreign Affairs, vol. 50, January 1972, pp. 270-82.
- Buchan, Alastair, "A Morld Restored?", <u>Foreign Affairs</u>, vol. 50, July 1972, pp. 614-59.
- Bull, Hedley, "The New Balance of Power in Asia and the Pacific", Foreign Affairs, vol. 49, July 1971, pp. 669-81.
- Bundy, Alliam P., "New Mides in Louth East Asia", Foreign Affairs, vol. 49, January 1971, pp. 187-200.
- Chen, Y.C., "An Appraisal of America's Current China Policy", <u>Pacific Community</u>, vol. 3, October 1971, pp. 68-86.

- Connally, John B., "lough lalk to the U.S. Allies on irade and Defense", U.S. Lews And Lorld Report (Lashington, D.C.), vol. 70, 14 June 1971, pp. 50-53.
- Derek, Davies, "1971: Toward Multipolar Balance", <u>Far</u>
  <u>Hastern Economic Review</u> (Hongkong), vol. 75,
  1 January 1972, pp. 16-26.
- Emmerson, John K., "After 30 Years: Japan and America", Pacific Community, vol. 6, July 1975, pp. 476-81.
- ners?", Pacific Community, vol. 3, July 1972, pp. 624-35.
- Fairbark, John F., "The New China and the American Connections", <u>Foreign Affairs</u>, vol. 51, October 1972, pp. 31-42.
- Fifield, Russell H., "America in East Asia: The Dimensions of Change", <u>Pacific Community</u>, vol. 6, January 1975, pp. 193-205.
- risher, Joel M., "U3-Japan Relations: The Lixon Doctrine",

  <u>Vital Speeches of the Day</u> (New York), vol. 41,

  15 rebruary 1975, pp. 268-73.
- rukuda, rakeo, "Japan to Promote Further Liberalization", <u>Pacific Community</u>, vol. 2, April 1971, pp. 415-34.
- Gelber, Harry G., "Limiting Factors in a Reconsideration of US-China Policies", <u>urbis</u> (Philadelphia), vol. 14, Fall 1970, pp. 599-626.
- of Power", Pacific Community, vol. 3, October 1971, pp. 53-67.
- Gibney, Frank, "The View from Japan", Foreign Affairs, vol. 50, October 1971, pp. 97-111.
- Graebner, Forman A., "Clobal Containment: The Truman Years", <u>Current History</u>, vol. 57, August 1969, pp. 77-83 and 115-16.
- Greenwald, Joseph A., 'International Trade Policies', Survival (London), vol. 13, Pebruary 1971, pp. 56-60.

- Gurtov, Melvin, "The limon Doctrine and South East Asia", <u>Pacific Community</u>, vol. 4, October 1978, pp. 18-29.
- Hahn, Ualter F., "The Lixon Doctrine: Design and Dilermas", Orbis, vol. 16, Summer 1972, pp. 361-76.
- Halliday, Jon, "Japan-Asian Capitalism", Law Left Review (London), no. 44, July-August 1967, pp. 1-32.
- Harris, Fredrick P., "The U.S.-Japan Relations: Handon Lotes and Reminiscences", <u>Pacific Community</u>, vol. 6, January 1975, pp. 175-93.
- Hirasawa, Razushige, "Changing Japanese-UJ Relations", Vital Deeches of the Day, vol. 38, 1 August 1972, pp. 614-18.
- Hoffman, Starley, "Weighing the Balance of Power", Foreign Affairs, vol. 50, July 1972, pp. 618-43.
- Jacobsen, C.G., "Japanese Gecurity in a Changing World:
  The Crucible of the Washington-Moscow-Peking
  Triangle?", Pacific Community, vol. 6, April
  1975, pp. 352-68.
- Johnson, Alexis U., "The Role of Japan and the Future of American Relations with the Fer East", Annals of American Academy of Social and Political Ectences, vol. 390, July 1970, pp. 63-32.
- Johnstone, Milliam C., "United States Policy in Southern Asia", <u>Current History</u>, vol. 46, February 1964, pp. 70-75.
- Karnow, Jtarley, "The Meaning of Mixon's China Coup", Progressive (Madison, Disconsin), vol. 35, September 1971, pp. 14-16.
- Kernan, George, "Japanese Security and American Poreign Policy", Foreign Affairs, vol. 43, October 1964, pp. 14-29.
- vol. 51, uctober 1972, pp. 211-32.
- Rim, Hong L., "The Jato dovernment and the Politics of whitewas Reversion", Asian Survey (Berkeley), vol. 13, Lovember 1973, pp. 1021-36.

- Kimura, Toshio, "The Changing Morld Situation and Japan", Pacific Community, vol. 6, January 1975, pp. 161-74.
- Krooth, Dick, "The Rise and Fall of the United States Power", Frontier (Calcutta), vol. 4, February 1972, pp. 7-9.
- Langdon, Frank, "Strains in Current Japanese American Defense Cooperations", Asian Survey, vol. 9, September 1969, pp. 703-21.
- Lindsay, Lord, "The Four Great Powers in East Asia",

  Pacific Community, vol. 3, April 1973,
  pp. 326-39.
- Lowenthal, Richard, "A World Adrift", Encounter (London), vol. 38, February 1972, pp. 22-29.
- Lui, Yun-Yueh Leo, "China as a Nuclear Power", China Report (New Delhi), vol. 7, March-April 1971, pp. 49-61.
- MacFarquhar, "Nixon's China Pilgrimage", Morld Today (London), vol. 28, April 1972, pp. 153-62.
- Malmgren, Herald, "The Lew Posture in US Trade Policy", <u>World Today</u>, vol. 27, December 1971, pp. 503-10.
- Mates, Leo, "Nixon in Peking and Hoscow", Review of International Affairs, vol. 13, 5-20 February 1972, pp. 524-5.
- Michael, Franz, "The New US-China Policy", Current History, vol. 63, July 1972, pp. 126-33.
- Mihailo, Saranovic, "Japan and the Sino-American Dialogue", Review of International Affairs, vol. 22, 20 September 1971, pp. 20-22.
- Mukherjee, Sadhan, "Sino-US Trade and New Prospects",

  <u>Kainstream</u> (New Delhi), vol. 9, 10 July 1971,
  pp. 34-36.
- Murthy, Narasimha P.A., "Reversion of Okinawa and Japan's Future Defence Posture", China Report, vol. 6, January-February 1970, pp. 17-22.

- Prospects", International Studies (New Delbi), vol. 12, January-March 1973, pp. 1-56.
- Hakamura, Koji, "America and Japan: Building a New Edifice", Far Hastern Leonomic deview, vol. 76, 1 July 1972, pp. 14-16.
- Nixon, Hichard M., "Asia After Vietnam", Foreign Affairs vol. 46, October 1967, pp. 111-26.
- of the Day, vol. 38, 15 October 1971, pp. 2-4.
- nay, vol. 38, 15 March 1972, pp. 322-3.
- Report, vol. 72, 26 June 1972, pp. 32-41.
- Chira, Masayoshi, "A New Foreign Policy for Japan", Pacific Community, vol. 3, April 1972, pp. 405-18.
- Uverholt, William H., "President Nixon's Trip to China and Its Consequences", Asian Survey, vol. 13, July 1973, pp. 707-21.
- Parker, Maynard, "Storm Clouds Cyer Honolulu", Newsweek (New York), 4 September 1972, pp. 13-14.
- Fierre, Andrew J., "The Puture of America's Commitments and Alliances, Orbis, vol. 16, Fall, 1972, pp.696-719.
- Aavenal, Earl L., "The Case for Strategic Disengagement", goroign Affairs, vol. 50, April 1973, pp. 505-21.
- ments", Foreign Affairs, vol. 49, January 1971, pp. 201-17.
- Reischauer, Edwin c., "The Broken Dialogue with Japan", Foreign Affairs, vol. 35, Cetober 1960, pp. 11-27.
- Pacific Community, vol. 2, April 1971, pp. 485-76.
- Rhee, T. C., "Implications of the Sino-American Detente", Crbis, vol. 16, Summer 1972, pp. 500-19.

- Roberts, John, "Return of the Zaibatsu", Far Hastern Economic Review, vol. 80, 6 August 1973, pp. 37-38.
- Said, Ul Haq, "The Changing Balance of Power in the Pacific and its Implication for South East Asia", Pacific Community, vol. 6, April 1975, pp. 378-93.
- Balisbury, Harrison E., "The Asian Triangle China, Russia, America", Pacific Community, vol. 2, April 1971, pp. 415-34.
- Schwartz, Benjamin I., "The New Turn in Sino-US Relations:
  Background and Significance", Pacific
  Community, vol. 3, October 1971, pp. 18-31.
- Shannon, William V., "The China Buphoria", <u>Survival</u>, vol. 13, September 1971, pp. 295-6.
- Shrivastava, B.K., "Recent Trends in American Views on the China Policy of the United States",

  <u>International Studies</u>, vol. 10, July-October 1968, pp. 1-22.
- national studies, vol. 13, october 1974, pp. 577-607.
- Sigur, Gaston J., "Japan: Resurgent Power", <u>Orbis</u>, vol. 17, Fell 1973, pp. 1010-24.
- Stockwin, J.A.A., "Where is Japan Headed For?", Pacific Community, vol. 6, July 1975, pp. 487-500.
- Stokes, Scott Henry, "Japan's Liberalization Policy", Pacific Community, vol. 2, July 1971, pp. 249-60.
- Storry, Richard, "Options for Japan in the 1970's",

  <u>Morld Today</u>, vol. 26, August 1970, pp. 325-33.
- Suyin, Han, "In China, the American Dream", <u>Far Eastern</u>
  <u>Economic Review</u>, vol. 75, 19 February 1972, pp. 6-11.
- Trezise, Philip H., "The Second Phase in US-Japan Relations", Pacific Community, vol. 6, April 1975, pp. 323-40.

Unger, Jonathan, "Japan: The Economic Threat", Survival, vol. 14, January-February 1972, pp. 39-42

Ushiba, Nobuhiko H.E., "Japan Looks to the 1970's",

<u>Vital Speaches of the Day</u>, vol. 37, 15 October
1971, pp. 11-13.

Vishvanathan, Savitri, "Japan's China Policy - Difficult Tasks Ahead", <u>China Report</u>, vol. 7, July-August 1971, pp. 26-29.

Weinstein, Martin E., "Japan and the Continental Giants", <u>Current History</u>, vol. 60, April 1971, pp. 193-9.

Wilson, Dick, "The American Quarter Century in Asia", <u>Poreign Affairs</u>, vol. 51, July 1973, pp. 811-31.

# Newspapers and Periodicals

Christian Science Monitor (Boston)

Commerce (Bombay)

Current History (Philadelphia) 1968-1973

Economist (London) 1963-1973

Editorials on File (New York) 1970-1973

Encounter (London)

Facts on File (New York) 1968-1973

Far Eastern Economic Review (Hongkong) 1968-1973

Frontier (Calcutta)

Mainstream (New Delhi)

Lewsweek (New York) 1968-1973

New Republic (New York)

New York Times 1968-1973

The Times (London)

Time (Chicago) 1968-1973

U.S. News And World Report (Washington, D.C.) 1968-1973

\*Only relevant issues have been consulted.